ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 1 of 67



# Commonwealth Edison Company's Energy Efficiency and Demand Response Plan 2026-2029

## February 28, 2025

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 2 of 67

## **Table of Contents**

Exe	xecutive Summary1							
1.	Introduction							
2.	Plan Overv	iew	7					
2	.1 Challenge	5	9					
	2.1.1	Market Transition to LED Lighting	9					
	2.1.2	Higher Program Costs	9					
	2.1.3	Energy Efficiency Electrification Caps	. 10					
	2.1.4	Funding Uncertainty	. 10					
2	.2 Opportuni	ties	. 10					
	2.2.1	New Behavior-Based Programs	. 11					
	2.2.2	Market Transformation Integration	. 11					
	2.2.3	All Electric Home Weatherization	. 11					
3.	Plan 7 Dev	elopment	.11					
3	.1 Illinois TR	C Test	. 11					
3	.2 Measures	Analysis	. 12					
3	.3 Programs	Analysis	. 14					
3	.4 Portfolio A	Analysis	. 15					
4.	Key Planni	ng Enhancements	.15					
4	.1 End-Use B	aseline Study	. 15					
4	.2 Market Po	tential Study	. 16					
4	.3 Stakehold	er Input and Collaboration	. 16					
5.	The ComEd	l Portfolio	.18					
5	.1 Portfolio [	Design	. 18					
5	.2 Residentia	Il & Income Eligible Program Elements	. 24					
	5.2.1	Behavior – Res/IE	. 28					
	5.2.2	Home Energy Products	. 30					
	5.2.3	Single-Family Home Energy Savings	. 32					
	5.2.4	Multi-Family Energy Savings	. 33					
	5.2.5	Contractor/Midstream Rebates	. 35					
	5.2.6	Whole Home Electric	. 37					
5	.3 Business &	& Public Sector Program Elements	. 38					

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 3 of 67

5.3.1	Small Business	40
5.3.2	Incentives	42
5.3.3	Targeted Systems	43
5.3.4	Midstream/Upstream	45
5.3.5	Behavior – Bus/Pub	46
5.3.6	Business Energy Analyzer	47
5.4 Multi-Se	gment Elements	49
5.4.1	Voltage Optimization	49
5.4.2	New Construction	50
5.4.3	New Construction Market Transformation	53
5.5 Third-Pa	rty Programs	55
5.6 Portfolio	-Level Activities	55
5.6.1	R&D	56
5.6.2	Market Development Initiative	58
5.6.3	Evaluation	58
5.6.4	Education and Awareness	58
5.6.5	Portfolio Administration	59
6. Evaluation	n	59
6.1 Independ	dent Program Evaluation Contractor	59
6.2 Non-Elec	tric Energy-Savings Calculations	59
6.3 Energy E	fficiency Electrification Energy-Savings Calculations	61
7. Risks & Ri	sk Management	62
8. Cost Reco	very	63

## List of Tables

Table 2-1: Forecasted Plan 7 Savings	8
Table 2-2: Plan 7 Budgets for Statutorily Required Spend Programs	9
Table 4-1: Plan 7 Joint/Coordinated Programs	17
Table 5-1: Comed Plan 7 Portfolio Design	18
Table 5-2: Plan 7 Budgets	19
Table 5-3: Projected First-Year Energy Savings by Program and Year	20
Table 5-4: Projected CPAS Savings by Program and Year	21
Table 5-5: Projected First-Year and Lifecycle Costs (Dollars per kWh)	22
Table 5-6: Projected Plan 7 Program Average Measure Life	22

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 4 of 67

Table 5-7: Projected TRC by Program	. 23
Table 5-8: Plan 7 Cost-Effectiveness Test Results	. 24
Table 5-9: IE Program Element/Delivery Channel Categorization	. 26
Table 5-10: Residential & Income Eligible Budgets	. 26
Table 5-11: Residential & Income Eligible Net Savings (MWh)	. 27
Table 5-12: Behavior – Res/IE Program Targets	. 29
Table 5-13: Home Energy Products Program Targets	. 31
Table 5-14: Single-Family Home Energy Savings Program Targets	. 33
Table 5-15: Multi-Family Energy Savings Program Targets	. 34
Table 5-16: Contractor/Midstream Rebates Program Targets	. 36
Table 5-17: Whole Home Electric Targets	. 38
Table 5-18: Projected Business & Public Sector Budgets	. 39
Table 5-19: Projected Business & Public Sector Net Savings	. 40
Table 5-20: Small Business Program Targets	. 41
Table 5-21: Incentives Program Targets	. 43
Table 5-22: Targeted Systems Program Targets	. 44
Table 5-23: Midstream/Upstream Program Targets	. 45
Table 5-24: Behavior – Bus/Pub Program Targets	. 47
Table 5-25: Business Energy Analyzer Program Targets	. 48
Table 5-26: Voltage Optimization Program Targets	. 50
Table 5-27: New Construction Program Targets – Residential	. 51
Table 5-28: New Construction Program Targets - Business	. 52
Table 5-29: New Construction Market Transformation Program Targets	. 54
Table 5-30: Projected Portfolio-Level Costs	. 55
Table 6-1: Fuel Conversion Table	. 60
Table 6-2: Projected Converted Therms For Select Program Elements	. 60
Table 6-3: Projected EE Electrification Savings by Market Segment	. 61

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 5 of 67

## **Executive Summary**

Commonwealth Edison Company ("ComEd") submits its 2026–2029 Energy Efficiency and Demand Response Plan ("Plan" or "Plan 7") and the accompanying 2026-2029 Energy Efficiency and Demand Response Plan Stipulation Agreement ("Stipulation")<sup>1</sup> to the Illinois Commerce Commission ("Commission" or "ICC") for approval in accordance with Section 8-103B of the Public Utilities Act ("Act" or "PUA"). Since June 1, 2008, ComEd has administered energy efficiency ("EE") programs to retail customers in its service territory in accordance with Section 8-103B of the Act, as applicable. Plan 7 covers the four-year period commencing January 1, 2026, and extending through December 31, 2029 ("Plan Period" or "Plan 7 Period").

#### **Plan 7 and Stipulation Highlights**

- Offering a Diverse Portfolio of Programs for All Applicable Customers: ComEd's portfolio serves four primary customer groups: residential customers, commercial and industrial ("C&I") business customers, public sector customers, and income eligible ("IE") customers. Residential customers, including IE customers, will be offered a suite of program elements that provide opportunities for them to participate in the portfolio (e.g., Home Energy Products, Single-Family Home Energy Savings, Multi-Family Energy Savings). ComEd will also offer a variety of opportunities to participate in the portfolio for C&I customers, which include businesses and public sector customers (e.g., Small Business, Incentives). Allocation to customer sectors will be based on their portion of program budgets. Portfolio-level costs, excluding IE Research & Development ("R&D"), will be limited to an annual average of no more than \$40 million each year, less than 9% of the annual portfolio budget.
- Maximizing IE Program Spend: While the law requires that a minimum of \$40 million per year be allocated towards IE programs, ComEd has dedicated an average of \$100 million per year on measures targeted at low-income households, including IE R&D, public housing efforts, and health and safety ("H&S"). ComEd's annual IE whole building weatherization programs budget will be a minimum of \$74 million, 80%<sup>2</sup> of the total budget specifically dedicated to serving IE customers. Within the whole building weatherization program budget, an average \$27 million annually will be

<sup>1</sup> In addition to ComEd, the signatories to the Stipulation are the Natural Resources Defense Council ("NRDC"), the City of Chicago, Community Organizing and Family Issues ("COFI"), by its attorney, National Consumer Law Center ("NCLC"), ACES 4 Youth ("ACES"), People for Community Recovery ("PCR"), Meadows Eastside Community Resource Organization ("Meadows Eastside") and DarkSky Chicago ("DarkSky"), Meadows Eastside Community Resource Organization ("MECRO"), collectively with ComEd, the "Parties". *See Commonwealth Edison Company 2026-2029 Energy Efficiency & Demand Response Plan (Plan 7) Stipulation Agreement*, executed [2/28/2025], provided as ComEd Ex. 1.02.

<sup>2</sup> ComEd's annual IE whole building weatherization program's budget is 80% of ComEd's \$92.5 million IE budget specifically dedicated to serving IE customers, and 15% of the whole building weatherization programs annual budget has been allocated to H&S measures. In addition, \$7.5M has been allocated to IE Sector level activities.

targeted to single-family properties, consistent with the budget in Plan 6, despite ComEd losing the ability to incentivize residential screw-in lighting within IE.

- Integrating Energy Efficient Electrification ("EEE") in IE Homes: ComEd will make best efforts for IE electrification savings to come from both multi-family and single-family homes by, to the extent practicable, integrating delivery of space heating electrification with weatherization measures designed to reduce heating loads (and/or into buildings already known to be efficient/weatherized). ComEd also will support complete electrification of all fossil fuel end uses so that participating IE customers can realize benefits not only of reduced volumetric charges for fossil fuels but also fixed monthly charges for delivery.
- Modifying Statutory Goals for Program Years 2028 and 2029: In 2023 and 2024, ComEd participated in a statewide baseline and potential study to set the foundation for assumptions about additional kilowatt-hour ("kWh") savings that EE programs could achieve in 2026-2029.<sup>3</sup> This analysis concluded that ComEd could not achieve the unmodified statutory savings goals defined in Section 8-103B(b-5) for Program Years 2028 and 2029 while also meeting other Plan objectives, such as ensuring equitable access by customers to efficiency opportunities and enhancing the diversity of providers of efficiency products and services in ComEd's service territory, within the budget limitations set by Section 8-103(m). ComEd made available to its stakeholders the findings of the potential study, Plan 7, and the underlying assumptions in the Plan's modeling batch files. Throughout planning collaboration, the stakeholders<sup>4</sup> stressed that the primary plan objectives are to ensure equitable access by customers to efficiency opportunities and enhance the diversity of providers of efficiency products and services in ComEd's service territory. Stakeholders agreed that ComEd could accomplish these objectives by continuing to commit an annual minimum IE spend of \$100 million with a focus on whole building weatherization. Stakeholders acknowledged that ComEd could not achieve the unmodified statutory savings goals in Program Years 2028 and 2029 while continuing to spend an annual minimum of \$100 million on IE offerings focusing on weatherization and that there was sufficient evidence upon which the Commission could and should modify the Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings ("CPAS") goals set forth in this Plan. ComEd and the stakeholders also agreed that the Applicable Annual Incremental Goal ("AAIG") for each calendar year, calculated using the CPAS goal for the calendar year and the CPAS goal for the immediately preceding calendar year, would need to be modified and approved by the Commission under Section 8-103B.

<sup>3</sup> See GDS, Illinois 2023 Baseline and Potential Study, available at https://www.ilsag.info/wp-content/uploads/IL-Baseline-and-Potential-Study-SAG-Presentation-August-13-2024-V2.pdf (last accessed February 20, 2025) (attached hereto as Appendix B).

<sup>4</sup> The stakeholders in this plan are the Natural Resources Defense Council ("NRDC"), the City of Chicago ("City"), Community Organizing and Family Issues ("COFI"), by its attorney, National Consumer Law Center ("NCLC"), ACES 4 Youth ("ACES"), People for Community Recovery ("PCR"), and DarkSky Chicago ("DarkSky"), Meadows Eastside Community Resource Organization ("MECRO"), ICC Staff ("Staff") and Office of Attorney General ("OAG"). • Streamlining Third-Party Programs: The Plan 7 third-party ("Third-Party") program solicitation process will focus on developing a comprehensive energy coaching service ("Energy Advising") with the intent of increasing comprehensive participation within C&I programs. The service will use existing virtual analytics tools to on-board customers and establish a long-term EE plan. Once this solicitation process has been completed, other new, innovative ideas can continue to be submitted for consideration through ComEd's existing R&D submission process.

**Expanding Supplier Diversity:** Building on ComEd's successful Market Development Initiative ("MDI"), ComEd will dedicate an average \$4 million annually to the MDI targeted at further diversifying the suppliers and workforce supporting the EE portfolio.

#### **Portfolio Summary by the Numbers**

Table ES-1 provides, for each calendar year, statutory and modified CPAS and AAIG goals for Plan 7. Table ES-2 provides Plan 7 budgets by program and year. Table ES-3 provides projected Plan 7 CPAS by program and year. *See* ComEd Ex. 1.03R (Section 8-103B(m) Budget Calculations).

Item	2026	2027	2028	2029
Statutory CPAS (MWh)	14,857,095	15,604,099	16,351,104	17,098,109
Statutory CPAS (%)	17.90%	18.80%	19.70%	20.60%
Plan 7 CPAS (MWh)	14,857,819	15,604,819	16,127,818	16,753,818
Statutory AAIG (MWh)	747,000	747,000	747,000	747,000
Plan 7 AAIG (MWh)	747,000	747,000	410,000	626,000
Plan 7 First-Year Savings AATS (MWh)	1,410,751	1,377,948	1,397,642	1,262,721
Expiring Savings (MWh)	663,751	630,948	987,642	636,721
Plan 7 Budget (\$M)	\$454.20	\$454.20	\$454.20	\$454.20

#### TABLE ES-1: STATUTORY AND MODIFIED PLAN 7 CPAS AND AAIG GOAL

#### TABLE ES-2: PLAN 7 BUDGETS BY PROGRAM AND YEAR

Drograms	2026	2027	2028	2029	4-Year Plan			
Programs	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	Cost (\$M)			
Res/IE Programs - EE Programs	Res/IE Programs - EE Programs							
Behavior - Res	\$6.2	\$6.3	\$6.3	\$6.5	\$25.4			
Contractor/Midstream	\$12.8	\$14.0	\$14.6	\$1/1 1	\$55 <b>5</b>			
Rebates	Ş12.0	Ş14.0	Ş14.0	Ş14.1	,,			
Home Energy Products	\$32.4	\$34.1	\$26.6	\$27.6	\$120.5			
Multi-Family Energy Savings	\$27.0	\$27.3	\$27.1	\$27.4	\$108.8			
New Construction	\$5.8	\$6.0	\$6.3	\$6.4	\$24.5			
Single-Family Home Energy	\$7.6	ć7.0	će o	će o	¢21.7			
Savings	\$7.0	Ş7.8	\$8.0	Ş0.2	\$51.7			
Whole Home Electric	\$41.1	\$40.7	\$40.9	\$39.7	\$162.3			

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 8 of 67

Programs	2026 CY Cost (\$M)	2027 CY Cost (\$M)	2028 CY Cost (\$M)	2029 CY Cost (\$M)	4-Year Plan Cost (\$M)		
Overhead (Non-Program) Costs	\$12.8	\$12.8	\$12.8	\$12.8	\$51.0		
Res/IE Total	\$145.7	\$148.9	\$142.5	\$142.6	\$579.7		
Business - EE Programs							
Business Energy Analyzer	\$1.4	\$1.5	\$1.9	\$1.5	\$6.3		
Behavior - Bus/Pub	\$9.9	\$10.6	\$11.3	\$12.1	\$44.0		
Commercial Food Service	\$0.5	\$0.5	\$0.5	\$0.5	\$1.9		
Energy Advising	\$7.5	\$10.5	\$13.8	\$15.7	\$47.5		
Incentives	\$78.8	\$76.6	\$76.1	\$71.8	\$303.2		
Midstream/Upstream	\$40.9	\$35.2	\$40.4	\$42.9	\$159.4		
New Construction - Bus/Pub	\$3.3	\$4.0	\$4.7	\$4.0	\$15.9		
Small Business	\$89.5	\$88.5	\$83.7	\$82.8	\$344.6		
Targeted Systems	\$28.7	\$29.8	\$30.9	\$32.1	\$121.5		
Overhead (Non-Program) Costs	\$12.8	\$12.8	\$12.8	\$12.8	\$51.4		
Business Total	\$273.3	\$269.9	\$276.3	\$276.1	\$1,095.7		
Portfolio and Multi-Sector Cos	Portfolio and Multi-Sector Costs						
Voltage Optimization	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0		
Overhead (Non-Program)	¢25.2	¢25.2	¢25.4	¢25 5	\$0.0		
Costs	\$55.2	\$55.5	\$55.4	\$55.5	\$0.0		
Portfolio Level Costs	\$35.2	\$35.3	\$35.4	\$35.5	\$141.3		
ComEd Programs Total	\$454.2	\$454.2	\$454.2	\$454.2	\$1,816.7		

#### TABLE ES-3: PROJECTED PLAN 7 CPAS BY PROGRAM AND YEAR

Programs	2026 Plan 7 CPAS Contribution (MWh)	2027 Plan 7 CPAS Contribution (MWh)	2028 Plan 7 CPAS Contribution (MWh)	2029 Plan 7 CPAS Contribution (MWh)	4-Year CPAS Energy Savings (MWh)	
Res/IE Programs - EE Progra	ims					
Behavior - Res	81,873	145,964	193,012	222,758	222,758	
Contractor/Midstream	68 000	120 554	210 110	277 120	277 120	
Rebates	08,999	139,334	210,110	277,138	277,130	
Home Energy Products	282,604	565,012	849,246	1,099,078	1,099,078	
Multi-Family Energy	20.860	/1 229	61 104	80 604	80.604	
Savings	20,800	41,229	01,104	80,004	80,004	
New Construction	12,227	24,455	36,682	48,910	48,910	
Single-Family Home	2 976	7 75 2	11 724	15 624	15 624	
nergy Savings 5,876		1,152	11,754	15,024	15,624	
Whole Home Electric	25,323	50,228	74,136	97,528	97,528	
Res/IE	495,764	974,195	1,436,025	1,841,639	1,841,639	

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 9 of 67

	2026	2027	2028	2029	4-Year CPAS	
Programs	Plan 7 CPAS	Plan 7 CPAS	Plan 7 CPAS	Plan 7 CPAS	Energy	
Tograms	Contribution	Contribution	Contribution	Contribution	Savings	
	(MWh)	(MWh)	(MWh)	(MWh)	(MWh)	
Business - EE Programs						
Business Energy Analyzer	51,248	107,183	172,367	224,946	224,946	
Behavior - Bus/Pub	47,687	97,646	149,877	204,381	204,381	
Commercial Food Service	1,511	3,021	4,532	6,043	6,043	
Energy Advising	19,213	45,343	79,158	116,560	116,560	
Incentives	202,262	397,193	591,418	772,024	772,024	
Midstream/Upstream	199,047	355,238	521,871	690,282	690,282	
New Construction -	6 609	12 205	20.002	26 700	26 700	
Bus/Pub	0,098 13,39.		20,093	20,790	20,750	
Small Business	236,586	469,891	690,429	905,435	905,435	
Targeted Systems	76,135	153 <i>,</i> 388	231,784	277,289	277,289	
Business	840,385	1,642,299	2,461,528	3,223,749	3,223,749	
Multi-Sector and Portfolio-Level Activities						
Research & Development	7,355	14,710	22,064	29,419	29,419	
Voltage Optimization	67,248	136,290	207,110	207,110	207,110	
ComEd EE Portfolio						
ComEd Programs Total	1,410,751	2,767,494	4,126,728	5,301,918	5,301,918	

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 10 of 67

## 1. Introduction

Since 2008, ComEd has offered a growing portfolio of EE programs and services to its residential and C&I customers that has enabled its customers to save more than \$11 billion on their electric bills to date. Plan 7 builds on these previous efforts and successes by continuing successful programs, adding new programs, and offering outreach efforts that target specific customer segments.

ComEd submits Plan 7 to the Commission in accordance with Section 8-103B of the PUA. As amended, the provisions of Section 8-103B continue to require ComEd to have one of the largest EE portfolios in the country, with aggressive energy savings goals that will be challenging to achieve. The overall ComEd savings goal is the achievement of CPAS of 21.5% by 2030 and subsequent savings goals beyond 2030, as established by the ICC.

In 2023 and 2024, ComEd participated in a statewide baseline and potential study to set the foundation for assumptions about additional kWh savings that EE programs could achieve in 2026-2029.<sup>5</sup> The baseline study surveyed a sample of residential and non-residential customers to determine important characteristics of energy-using equipment and their operation. The potential study projected program savings potential through 2029 for key customer classes, customer segments, and end uses. This analysis concluded that ComEd could not achieve the unmodified statutory savings goals defined in Section 8-103B(b-5) for Program Years 2028 and 2029 while also meeting other Plan objectives, such as ensuring equitable access by customers to efficiency opportunities and enhancing the diversity of providers of efficiency products and services in ComEd's service territory, within the budget limitations set by Section 8-103(m).

ComEd made available to its stakeholders the findings of the potential study, Plan 7, and the underlying assumptions in the Plan's modeling batch files. Throughout planning collaboration, the stakeholders stressed that the primary plan objectives were to ensure equitable access by customers to efficiency opportunities and enhance the diversity of providers of efficiency products and services in ComEd's service territory. Stakeholders agreed that ComEd could accomplish this by continuing to commit an annual minimum IE spend of \$100 million with a focus on whole building weatherization. Stakeholders acknowledged that ComEd could not achieve the unmodified statutory savings goals in Program Years 2028 and 2029 while continuing to spend an annual minimum of \$100 million on IE offerings with a focus on weatherization and that there was sufficient evidence upon which the Commission could and should modify the CPAS goals set forth in this Plan, as shown in Table ES-1.

ComEd and the stakeholders also agreed that the AAIG for each calendar year is calculated by taking the difference between the CPAS goal for the calendar year that is the subject of the independent evaluator's determination and the CPAS goal for the immediately preceding calendar year, as such CPAS goals have

<sup>5</sup> See GDS, Illinois 2023 Baseline and Potential Study, available at https://www.ilsag.info/wp-content/uploads/IL-Baseline-and-Potential-Study-SAG-Presentation-August-13-2024-V2.pdf (last accessed February 20, 2025) (attached hereto as Appendix B). been or will be modified and approved by the Commission under Section 8-103B. As a result of these calculations, ComEd's AAIG for each Plan year is shown in Table ES-1.

These conclusions were reached during extensive negotiations with stakeholders over several months that addressed key components of the Plan, including energy savings goals, IE and EEE program spend, coordination with the gas utilities, and Third-Party EE programs. These efforts were successful and resulted in the executed Stipulation (Appendix 1.02) and Plan 7.

## 2. Plan Overview

Plan 7 is designed to address and balance the multiple statutory requirements laid out in subsection (g) and other applicable provisions of Section 8-103B of the PUA, as follows:

- Achieve the modified CPAS goals using the statutory budgets for each of the four years of the Plan and demonstrate that the proposed EE measures will achieve the applicable requirements.
- Demonstrate consideration of program options for (i) advancing new building codes and municipal
  regulations governing existing and new building efficiency improvements and (ii) supporting efforts
  to improve compliance with such codes, standards, and regulations as a potentially cost-effective
  means of acquiring savings to count toward savings goals.
- Demonstrate that ComEd's portfolio, excluding the IE programs, is cost-effective using the Total Resource Cost ("TRC") test; however, individual measures need not be cost-effective.<sup>6</sup>
- Present a portfolio that represents a diverse cross-section of opportunities for customers of all rate classes, except those that opted out, to participate.<sup>7</sup>
- Demonstrate that the Plan integrates the delivery of EE programs with (i) natural gas efficiency programs, (ii) programs promoting distributed solar and demand response ("DR"), and (iii) other efforts to address bill payment issues.
- Solicit and fund, at a minimum, a \$25 million per year Third-Party EE implementation program.
- Provide programs for IE customers funded at a minimum of \$40 million per year.<sup>8</sup>
- Allocate 10% of the portfolio budget to public sector customers.<sup>9</sup>
- Implement cost-effective DR measures to reduce peak demand by 0.1% over the prior year for eligible retail customers and customers that elect to receive hourly service from ComEd.

<sup>6</sup> See 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(g)(3) (providing that "[i]ndividual measures need not be cost effective").

<sup>7</sup> See 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(*I*).

<sup>8</sup> Section 8-103B provides that low-income households are those households at or below 80% of the Area Median Income ("AMI"). *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(c).

<sup>9</sup> See 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(c).

- Include a cost-recovery tariff mechanism.
- Provide for the independent evaluation of portfolio cost-effectiveness, as well as a full review of the multi-year Plan's results of the broader net program impacts. Such independent evaluation will influence, to the extent practicable, future adjustment of measures. The resources for such evaluation shall not exceed 3% of the portfolio budget in any year.
- Provide for adjustment to ComEd's return-on-equity component of its weighted average cost of capital to implement performance adjustments related to the extent to which ComEd achieves the AAIG.<sup>10</sup>
- Demonstrate how it will ensure that program implementation contractors and EE installation vendors will promote workforce equity and quality jobs and collect data no less than quarterly to ensure compliance.
- Allocate no more than 4% of the portfolio budget for research, development, or pilot deployment of new technology platforms or innovative approaches.<sup>11</sup>

ComEd's analysis of the Plan's costs to acquire EE savings demonstrates that the modified CPAS and statutory DR targets applicable to ComEd during the Plan Period can be met within the statutory budgets. ComEd has therefore balanced the program mix such that the entire cost of the portfolio is within the overall budget, as reflected in Table 2-1.

Savings	2026	2027	2028	2029
Statutory CPAS (MWh)	14,857,095	15,604,099	16,351,104	17,098,109
Plan 7 CPAS (MWh)	14,857,819	15,604,819	16,127,818	16,753,818
Percent of Goal	100%	100%	99%	98%
CPAS Surplus/Shortfall (MWh)	724	720	-223,286	-344,291
Portfolio Peak Demand Savings (MW)	186	175	173	158
Percent of DR Goal	3157%	2941%	2902%	3575%

#### TABLE 2-1: FORECASTED PLAN 7 SAVINGS<sup>12</sup>

Table 2-2 shows ComEd's budgets for these statutorily required customer segments, as well as the \$100 million minimum Third-Party statutory requirement for Plan 7.

<sup>10</sup> Adjustments are provided for incremental goals falling under 0.6% of average sales during 2014-2016. *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(g)(7)(C).

<sup>11</sup> See 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(h).

<sup>12</sup> See footnote 2, supra.

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 13 of 67

Programs	2026		2027		2028		2029	
Frograms	Cost (\$M)	%						
Budget	\$454.2	100%	\$454.2	100%	\$454.2	100%	\$454.2	100%
Public Sector Share	\$43.8	10%	\$43.8	10%	\$45.0	10%	\$45.1	10%
Income Eligible Share	\$104.5	23%	\$105.6	23%	\$101.2	22%	\$100.7	22%
Third-Party Share	\$16.5	4%	\$26.8	6%	\$44.9	10%	\$49.9	11%

#### TABLE 2-2: PLAN 7 BUDGETS FOR STATUTORILY REQUIRED SPEND PROGRAMS

#### 2.1 Challenges

In Plan 7, the total savings required to meet annual goals increases substantially, due to a large quantity of expiring savings. This issue is compounded by three critical planning and implementation challenges that extend over the planning horizon. These challenges greatly affect the shape of the portfolio and ComEd's ability to execute this Plan. Each issue and ComEd's proposed approach are described below.

#### 2.1.1 Market Transition to LED Lighting

Cost-effective residential lighting historically has been a mainstay of the ComEd EE portfolio. In response to increased efficiency standards enacted as part of the Energy Independence and Security Act of 2007 ("EISA"), ComEd eliminated market rate lighting in Plan 6 but continued to offer lighting incentives to IE customers. In this Plan, ComEd assumes market transition to LED lighting in the residential sector will be complete and, therefore, includes no residential LEDs, apart from exterior and common area linear fixture lighting for multi-family premises.

In the commercial sector, ComEd assumes the transition from legacy lighting to LED will continue. Opportunities for commercial lighting projects are likely to be found in smaller businesses and low-income areas, making it more challenging for ComEd to identify cost-effective projects in the remaining potential. Plan 7 begins to phase out TLEDs by limiting them to direct install early replacement opportunities in the Small Business program and continues the company's efforts to deliver commercial incentives and services in disadvantaged communities. Savings from commercial lighting controls continue to be pursued in Plan 7, but energy savings from this measure have been less than originally projected.

There is no known technology that can cost-effectively replace lost lighting savings. Plan 7 addresses this by developing several new low-cost programs that focus on achieving savings by influencing customer behavior, such as New Construction Market Transformation and Business Energy Analyzer ("BEA").

#### 2.1.2 Higher Program Costs

Inflation, changes in the labor force, and other factors increased program labor, equipment, and implementation costs over the course of Plan 6, and upward pressure on program costs is expected to continue in the foreseeable future. Plan 7 includes inflation assumptions, discussed between ComEd and stakeholders, that portend only a marginal increase in program costs. If costs turn out to be higher than

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 14 of 67

what has been assumed, it will make it more difficult for ComEd to reach its statutory goals.

Additionally, the high cost of delivering programs to hard-to-reach customers has proven persistent in areas like residential weatherization and electrification, where there is limited potential. The Plan 7 portfolio balances higher-cost measures with lower-cost ones to keep the overall cost per kWh of savings at a level that enables goal achievement. Controlling the average cost per kWh is critical to achieving Plan 7 goals. This is done by optimizing program structures to decrease administration costs and increase incentive funds and savings proportionally. This can be seen in efforts such as Home Energy Products, which incorporates previous program offerings of Retail/Online, Product Distribution, and ENERGY STAR<sup>®</sup> Retail Products Platform. Additionally, measure mixes have been optimized against related programs to reduce competition between programs and optimize incentive values.

## 2.1.3 Energy Efficiency Electrification Caps

Section 8-103B limits the amount of EEE measure savings ComEd can claim in two ways. First, it caps the percentage of annual energy savings from EEE measures to 10% of total portfolio savings. Second, it requires that 25% of total EEE savings must come from electrification of end uses in low-income housing. EEE is costly and in the early stages of market adoption, but opportunities to expand EEE measures exist in the commercial and industrial sectors. EEE measures in IE housing programs are more expensive, with the number of IE EEE measures implemented constrained by cost. The statutory requirement to count 25% of EEE savings as IE effectively caps EEE savings from the commercial and industrial sectors, since those savings cannot exceed three times the quantity of IE EEE savings. ComEd can increase commercial and industrial must be done on the IE side. EEE measures and budget in Plan 7 reflect this limitation. Additionally, upcoming instability in energy markets related to increasing capacity costs and differences in low-income gas and electric discount rates may reduce the pool of electrification products that can benefit from electrification, decreasing overall electrification potential for the portfolio.

#### 2.1.4 Funding Uncertainty

To help reduce EE program administration costs, ComEd seeks to leverage aligned funding sources, such as the Illinois Home Weatherization Assistance Program ("IHWAP") and Inflation Reduction Act ("IRA") in applicable Plan 7 programs. However, the new Trump Administration has signaled a willingness to freeze or withdraw clean energy and related funding. Plan 7 assumes the continued availability of IHWAP funding but recognizes that reliance on government funds is a risk under the current Administration.

## 2.2 **Opportunities**

Although ComEd is facing some significant challenges, there are several opportunities contained in this Plan, as described below.

#### 2.2.1 New Behavior-Based Programs

Plan 7 expands the opportunity for ComEd to help C&I customers identify and implement operational and behavioral energy-saving improvements in their facilities. A new offering, BEA, will enable C&I customers of any size to access and leverage their energy usage information and adopt customized energy-reduction recommendations to reduce their energy use. The Plan 7 Third-Party solicitation process will focus on developing a comprehensive energy coaching service, Energy Advising, with the intent of increasing comprehensive participation within C&I programs. Energy Advising will use existing virtual analytics tools to on-board customers and establish a long-term EE plan.

#### 2.2.2 Market Transformation Integration

ComEd will continue to work closely with stakeholders and the other Illinois utilities to advance the regulatory and evaluation frameworks required to support the Market Transformation initiatives begun during Plan 6 and integrate them into ComEd's EE programs in Plan 7. ComEd's first market transformation pilot, ENERGY STAR Retail Products Platform, is fully integrated into the Home Energy Products program under Plan 7. ComEd is applying the lessons learned from that integration into its new construction stretch building codes pilot which will align with, and ultimately be integrated into, the residential and commercial New Construction program. Other Plan 7 market transformation work will include the development of building performance standards for building renovations.

#### 2.2.3 All Electric Home Weatherization

A new program in Plan 7, Whole Home Electric, will upgrade IE single-family and multi-family homes and buildings with comprehensive measures that include electrification technologies. Fossil-fueled appliances and heating and cooling systems will be replaced with electric appliances and systems, with a focus on converting IE homes using inefficient electric resistance heating systems to efficient heat pump technologies. Weatherization will also be available through the program if the home or building has not been previously weatherized.

## 3. Plan 7 Development

As discussed below, the portfolio ComEd proposes in Plan 7 is the product of a multi-stage effort to gather and process the information required to meet savings goals while maintaining cost-effectiveness. At a high level, the multi-stage analysis can be broken down into three distinct stages: measures, programs, and portfolio. The TRC test is used at each stage.

## 3.1 Illinois TRC Test

Section 8-103B(g)(3) of the Act requires that the portfolio of EE measures—not including IE programs—be "cost-effective," which is defined as having satisfied the TRC test. *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(g)(3); *see also* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(a). The statute further confirms that "[i]ndividual measures need not be cost effective." *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(g)(3).

Illinois defines the TRC test as follows:

"Total resource cost test" or "TRC test" means a standard that is met if, for an investment in energy efficiency or demand-response measures, the benefit-cost ratio is greater than one. The benefitcost ratio is the ratio of the net present value of the total benefits of the program to the net present value of the total costs as calculated over the lifetime of the measures. A total resource cost test compares the sum of avoided electric utility costs, representing the benefits that accrue to the system and the participant in the delivery of those efficiency measures and including avoided costs associated with reduced use of natural gas or other fuels, avoided costs associated with reduced water consumption, and avoided costs associated with reduced operation and maintenance costs, as well as other quantifiable societal benefits, to the sum of all incremental costs of end-use measures that are implemented due to the program (including both utility and participant contributions), plus costs to administer, deliver, and evaluate each demand-side program, to quantify the net savings obtained by substituting the demand-side program for supply resources. In calculating avoided costs of power and energy that an electric utility would otherwise have had to acquire, reasonable estimates shall be included of financial costs likely to be imposed by future regulations and legislation on emissions of greenhouse gases ("GHG"). In discounting future societal costs and benefits for the purpose of calculating net present values, a societal discount rate based on actual, long-term Treasury bond yields should be used. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, the TRC test shall not include or take into account a calculation of market price suppression effects or demand reduction induced price effects.

In basic terms, the TRC test compares the benefits realized by installing a measure with the costs to install that measure. Benefits are calculated as the product of the measure's estimated energy and peak demand savings and the utility's avoided cost. Costs are equal to the incremental capital, installation, and operations and maintenance ("O&M") costs. The incremental cost is defined as the difference between the cost of the efficiency measure and the cost of the measure that otherwise would have been installed.

#### 3.2 Measures Analysis

To design Plan 7, ComEd first focused on measures that are contained within the Illinois Stakeholder Advisory Group ("SAG")-vetted and Commission-approved Illinois Statewide Technical Reference Manual ("IL-TRM"), which provides measure-level data used to determine a measure's cost-effectiveness including, but not limited to, measure life, measure cost, coincidence factor, and calculation of savings.<sup>13</sup> Version 12 of the IL-TRM was used as the primary data source for most EE measures; when Version 13 of the IL-TRM was released in late 2024, ComEd updated measure details to align with significant IL-TRM changes.

The first stage of the analysis—the measures analysis—used the TRC test to determine the costeffectiveness of the individual EE measures. At the measure stage, the TRC test only analyzes the cost of each measure, which means that program administration costs are not included because they are not yet relevant. Only the benefits associated with the measure are compared to the measure's costs.

While the IL-TRM provides an extensive starting point for measures, it is by no means comprehensive, particularly where more complex measures are concerned. For more complicated measures that were not included in the current IL-TRM, ComEd relied on savings algorithms, assumptions, and values provided by the program implementers and independent evaluators.

The cost-effectiveness analysis also requires the estimate of the useful life of each measure to account for all of the energy savings realized by implementation of the measure over time. For example, installing an LED generates savings relative to an incandescent bulb for a number of years, depending on how many hours per year, over how many years, the bulb is used.

Finally, the cost-effectiveness analysis requires a discount rate to estimate the present value of the efficiency measure's costs and benefits. The TRC test definition includes the calculation of this discount rate as prescribed by law. *See* 20 ILCS 3855/1-10. Real and nominal societal discount rates are listed in the IL-TRM. The societal discount rate used for analyses pertaining to the Plan 7 cycle is in IL-TRM Version 12.

ComEd utilized Analytica for Plan 7 modeling and cost-effectiveness analyses, ensuring consistency with current evaluation cost-effectiveness testing. Analytica, a visual software environment that specializes in building quantitative decision models, uses a variety of data inputs to perform the analyses. Major inputs to the model include, but are not limited to, Avoided Energy Cost, Avoided Ancillary Charges, Avoided Capacity Cost, Avoided Transmission and Distribution Cost, Line Losses, Carbon Adder and Escalators. Detailed TRC assumptions and sources can be found in Appendix A (TRC Assumptions and Sources).

Using this data, ComEd calculated the value of the TRC test for each of the measures in consideration for Plan 7. Measures that score a ratio of benefits to costs of 1.0 or greater are considered to pass the TRC test. In general terms, the TRC test compares benefits (i.e., avoided costs, energy and demand savings) and costs (i.e., incremental capital, installation and O&M costs of measures). The formal expression of the Illinois TRC test is as follows:

$$TRC = \frac{\frac{\sum_{t=1}^{N} UAC_{t} + OQB_{t}}{(1+d)^{t-1}}}{\sum_{t=1}^{N} PRC_{t} + PCN_{t} + UIC_{t}}$$

Where :

 $UAC_t = Utility Avoided Cost in year t$ 

OQB<sub>t</sub> = Other Quantifiable Societal Benefits in year t

 $PRC_t = Program Costs in year t$ 

 $PCN_t = Participant Costs in year t$ 

UIC<sub>t</sub> = Utility Increased Supply Costs in year t

d = Discount Rate

The TRC test is often applied to assess the cost-effectiveness of individual EE measures as well as EE programs. When the analysis of measures is prepared, we look at a single measure's costs and benefits and do not include variables such as program implementation costs because, at this stage in the analysis, there are no program costs.

## 3.3 Programs Analysis

The second analysis stage is the bundling of cost-effective EE measures into programs and performing the cost-effectiveness analysis at the program level. The program implementation and administration costs are included in this TRC test analysis.

Upon analyzing the results of the TRC test on individual EE measures, ComEd then determined whether any of those individual measures could be "bundled" into a program element. A program element is a general classification that references the types of measures that might be offered within a program targeted at a specific market. The bundling process is used because very few, if any, program elements and programs are designed and implemented as only including a single measure. Rather, program designers build programs around combinations of measures that might appeal to a given market and that can be delivered using similar channels. The bundling process is also necessary because, in subsequent steps, ComEd estimates how many of each measure would or could be adopted by program participants and then sums the energy and demand reduction impacts of these measures.

After bundling measures into program elements, ComEd calculated the TRC test at a program level to determine cost-effectiveness at the program level (as opposed to the program's measures individually). There are three differences between this program-level cost-effectiveness analysis process and the cost-effectiveness analysis process for measures discussed above. First, when analyzing measures, the Program Cost ("PRC") variable ("program administrator costs") in the Illinois TRC test is set to zero. However, program-level analysis requires that the PRC variable equal the cost to implement and administer the program.

Second, while the measure analysis focused on the cost-effectiveness of a single measure, program analysis, by definition, is the cost-effectiveness of a bundle of measures as those measures are adopted by program participants. This means that, at the program level, ComEd must also project the number of measures that are expected to be adopted as a result of the program.

The third difference is directly related to the second. Every customer who receives an incentive for undertaking a specific program-sponsored activity is a participant, but not every participant is motivated to undertake that activity by the program. Some percentage of program participants will be "free riders" — participants that would have undertaken the desired action even in the absence of the program. To account for these free riders, the estimated savings for a program is reduced by the amount of savings attributed to the free riders. At the same time, however, there will be some customers who undertake the action the program is attempting to motivate, but who do not actually take any incentive from the program. Savings from these customers are known as "spillover." Just as the effects of free riders are accounted for, so are the effects of spillover.

The net effect of free ridership and spillover is known as the net-to-gross ("NTG") ratio, which is the ratio of: (1) net program savings, which are calculated as the net of free ridership and spillover, and (2) gross program savings, which are equal to the total number of measures installed and their associated savings. For Plan 7, the NTG ratio estimates for continuing programs are generally based on the results of the most recent evaluation reports completed by the independent evaluator. In certain cases, these values were adjusted to reflect likely future market behavior. For continuing programs, cost data was based on the current costs of delivering the programs. These costs were adjusted to reflect potential increases or decreases in cost elements over time.

For new programs, ComEd used NTG ratios determined by the independent evaluator. Program cost data used for new programs is based on the costs reported by others in the industry implementing similar programs. The data was then modified to reflect adjustments that would be expected in the ComEd service territory. Similarly, the participation data was based on the actual or projected achievements of similar programs. These data were also compared against the market potential study ComEd conducted (discussed in Section 4.2 *infra*).

Finally, per Section 8-103B, TRC benefits include quantifiable social benefits, or Non-Energy Impacts ("NEIs"). Beginning in 2017, ComEd's independent evaluator conducted research to quantify and monetize societal, utility, and participant NEIs associated with ComEd's programs. In addition to NEIs currently deemed in the IL-TRM and other quantifiable NEIs, such as water savings, other fuel savings, and avoided O&M, the Plan 7 TRCs were calculated with and without societal NEIs amongst the benefits. This planning enhancement is discussed in Section 4.3 *infra*.

## 3.4 Portfolio Analysis

In the third, and final, analysis stage, the programs are bundled into the overall portfolio and analyzed for cost-effectiveness, which includes the non-program specific, portfolio-level costs in the cost-effectiveness test. It is also at this stage that the portfolio is balanced, with program participation levels being increased or decreased in an effort to satisfy multiple objectives including but not limited to cost-effectiveness; portfolio reach; IE, Public Sector, and Third-Party carveouts; budget constraints; funding assurance for portfolio-level costs (e.g., evaluation); and, for Plan 7, Stipulation requirements.

## 4. Key Planning Enhancements

When developing Plan 7, ComEd undertook several enhancements to its planning process, as described below.

## 4.1 End-Use Baseline Study

ComEd has conducted end-use baseline studies in the past to determine the status of efficiency measures in the ComEd market. During Plan 7, ComEd participated in a statewide end-use baseline study to set the foundation for assumptions about additional kWh and therm savings that EE and EEE programs could achieve in 2026-2029.<sup>13</sup> The baseline study surveyed a sample of customers to determine important

characteristics of energy-using equipment and their operation. It was designed to capture energy usage data for all ComEd customers (other than those eligible customers that had chosen to opt out), including IE and public sector customers.

## 4.2 Market Potential Study

Based on the state of EE equipment and usage in ComEd's service territory established in the end use baseline study, ComEd participated in a statewide market potential study, provided as Appendix B, to estimate the future potential cost-effective EE and EEE savings that could be achieved from programs.<sup>14</sup> The market potential study projected program savings potential through 2029 for key customer classes, customer segments, building types, and end-uses. The results were used to ensure program energy savings assumptions were consistent with the potential for savings available in the market. The results of both the baseline and market potential studies were reviewed at length with interested stakeholders in the SAG.

## 4.3 Stakeholder Input and Collaboration

Like Plan 6 and those before it, the SAG and its stakeholder participants have been crucial in the development of Plan 7. Consensus-building first began through the SAG process, during which positions, challenges, and opportunities were presented and discussed by the utilities and the stakeholders. SAG members also offered new program ideas, and ComEd provided SAG members the opportunity to preview Plan 7 and solicited stakeholder feedback. Following SAG discussions, ComEd engaged in extensive negotiations with several stakeholders to reach agreement. Over several months, ComEd and the negotiating stakeholders discussed key components of the Plan, culminating in the Stipulation executed by the signatory parties. Key aspects of the Stipulation, ComEd Ex. 1.02, are as follows:

- Energy Savings Goals: As noted in the Stipulation, the parties to the Stipulation urge the Commission to approve the Plan with modified goals for Program Years 2028 and 2029 and within the budgets established by Section 8-103B(m) for the Plan Period.
- IE Program Spend: While the law requires that a minimum of \$40 million per year be allocated towards IE programs, ComEd has committed to spend an average of \$100 million per year on measures targeted at low-income households, including IE R&D, public housing efforts, and H&S but excluding allocated overhead. ComEd will spend an average of \$74 million per year on IE whole building weatherization programs, as these projects have the greatest impact on customer energy bills. Within the whole building weatherization program elements, an annual average of \$27 million will be targeted to single-family properties. This increased focus on single-family housing reflects ComEd's customer composition, as single-family buildings make up approximately 42% of IE

<sup>14</sup> See GDS, Illinois 2023 Baseline and Potential Study, available at https://www.ilsag.info/wp-content/uploads/IL-Baseline-and-Potential-Study-SAG-Presentation-August-13-2024-V2.pdf (last accessed February 20, 2025) (attached hereto as Appendix B). housing in the ComEd territory. ComEd's commitments on IE spend are based on an assumed shared cost-allocation agreement based on respective utilities claimed savings. If the gas utilities' commitments are reduced, ComEd will reduce its \$100 million total IE budget, \$74 million whole building weatherization total budget, and/or \$27 million single-family whole building total budget, to an amount commensurate with those changes from the gas utilities.

- Other IE Topics: The Stipulation optimizes many IE program design features and H&S provisions, strengthens the connection between EE IE programs and financial assistance programs (as well as other offerings, such as Illinois Solar for All), and takes advantage of efficiencies available through existing IHWAP infrastructure and services, such as enrollment and marketing, to the extent that this can reduce the need for similar services at a lower cost than utility-only programs.
- **Coordination with Gas Utilities:** ComEd commits to offer the programs listed in Table 4-1 on a joint or coordinated basis with the gas utilities. If ComEd and the applicable gas utility are unable to reach an agreement for joint or coordinated delivery, at a minimum ComEd will agree to the following:
  - ComEd will pursue an agreement to purchase net kWh produced by the gas utility portfolio and to sell net therm savings produced by electric utility programs.
  - The terms of the exchange, including the amounts of energy savings exchanged, will be documented in a separate agreement between ComEd and the gas utility.

For the purpose of such purchase or exchange agreements, ComEd may prioritize claiming therms produced within its own portfolio before purchasing therms produced through joint programs. ComEd will not be obligated to purchase therms once it has exceeded the 10% cap on savings attributable to fuels other than electricity. Revenue from the sale of therms or kWh will be committed for reinvestment within the sector (Income Eligible, other Residential, Business) from which those specific savings were produced.

	Single-Family Home Energy Savings (upgrades)
Pacidantial & Income Eligible Sector	Multi-Family Energy Savings (upgrades)
Business & Public Sector	New Construction
	Home Energy Products (smart thermostats only)
	Behavior - Bus/Pub
	New Construction
	Targeted Systems (Retro-commissioning only)

#### TABLE 4-1: PLAN 7 JOINT/COORDINATED PROGRAMS

- **R&D:** The Plan includes a planned budget for portfolio R&D for Program Years 2026 and 2027. For Program Years 2028 and 2029, the planned budget will not be used on R&D proposals in a formal R&D program. However, ComEd retains the flexibility to fund different programs, including pilot programs that test new approaches to promoting customer investment in efficiency. Before initiating any pilot program, ComEd will provide a notice and comment opportunity to the SAG.
- Changes in Law: To the extent that there are changes in applicable law that materially impact the

implementation of this Plan or provisions of the Stipulation, ComEd and the stakeholders will work collaboratively with the goal of reaching consensus on the related impacts and the need, if any, for adjustments to the Stipulation and Plan.

## 5. The ComEd Portfolio

## 5.1 Portfolio Design

During the Plan 7 Period, ComEd will continue to streamline the portfolio structure under the banner of the "ComEd Energy Efficiency Program" by consolidating several former Residential programs into a single program called Home Energy Products. Optimizing and streamlining its portfolio helps ComEd accomplish several objectives: reducing duplication of programs and offerings; simplifying the suite of programs, making energy-saving opportunities easier for customers to navigate; and providing greater flexibility in managing the portfolio overall. Other key changes in the portfolio organizational structure include consolidating residential and commercial new construction into a single program titled New Construction. Table 5-1 illustrates the new portfolio structure for Plan 7. Unless otherwise noted throughout this Plan, the portfolio will be presented at the "program element" level, which is defined by the white boxes in the chart.

Residential & IE	Business and Public Sector	Multi-Segment
Behavior – Res/IE	Business Energy Analyzer	Research & Development
Contractor/Midstream Rebates	Behavior - Bus/Pub	Voltage Optimization
Home Energy Products	Commercial Food Service	
Multi-Family Energy Savings	Energy Advising	
New Construction	Incentives	
Single-Family Home Energy Savings	Midstream/Upstream	
Whole Home Electric	New Construction - Bus/Pub	
	Small Business	
	Targeted Systems	

#### TABLE 5-1: COMED PLAN 7 PORTFOLIO DESIGN

The Plan 7 portfolio is also designed to meet the applicable statutory DR goal. The statute defines DR as "measures that decrease peak demand or shift demand from peak to off-peak periods." *See* 220 ILCS 3855/1-10. In Plan 5, ComEd satisfied the requirements of the DR goal through the implementation of EE measures that also reduced peak demand. This allowed ComEd to maximize the amount of EE funding for EE measures by reducing investment in an expensive stand-alone DR program. In light of ComEd's success in Plan 6 and to maximize available funding, ComEd will take the same approach for Plan 7 and meet its DR goals through its EE Residential and IE programs. The Plan 7 portfolio and its cost-effectiveness are presented below in several tables.

Table 5-2 summarizes the portfolio's forecasted cost components, including each program element's

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 23 of 67

projected cost, by year.

#### TABLE 5-2: PLAN 7 BUDGETS

Due evenue	2026	2027	2028	2029	4-Year Plan
Programs	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	Cost (\$M)
Res/IE Programs - EE Programs					
Behavior - Res	\$6.2	\$6.3	\$6.3	\$6.5	\$25.4
Contractor/Midstream	¢12.8	\$14.0	\$14.6	¢1/1 1	¢55 5
Rebates	Ş12.0	\$14.0	\$14.0	Ş14.1	د.ددې
Home Energy Products	\$32.4	\$34.1	\$26.6	\$27.6	\$120.5
Multi-Family Energy Savings	\$27.0	\$27.3	\$27.1	\$27.4	\$108.8
New Construction	\$5.8	\$6.0	\$6.3	\$6.4	\$24.5
Single-Family Home Energy	\$7.6	\$7.8	\$8.0	\$8.2	\$31.7
Savings	Ş7.0	ç7.0	Ç0.0	<b>Ψ</b> 0.2	<i>\$</i> 51.7
Whole Home Electric	\$41.1	\$40.7	\$40.9	\$39.7	\$162.3
Overhead (Non-Program)	\$12.8	\$12.8	\$12.8	\$12.8	\$51.0
Costs	÷	+	+ == :0	÷==:0	÷01.0
Res/IE Total	\$145.7	\$148.9	\$142.5	\$142.6	\$579.7
Business - EE Programs	1				
BEA	\$1.4	\$1.5	\$1.9	\$1.5	\$6.3
Behavior - Bus/Pub	\$9.9	\$10.6	\$11.3	\$12.1	\$44.0
Commercial Food Service	\$0.5	\$0.5	\$0.5	\$0.5	\$1.9
Energy Advising	\$7.5	\$10.5	\$13.8	\$15.7	\$47.5
Incentives	\$78.8	\$76.6	\$76.1	\$71.8	\$303.2
Midstream/Upstream	\$40.9	\$35.2	\$40.4	\$42.9	\$159.4
New Construction - Bus/Pub	\$3.3	\$4.0	\$4.7	\$4.0	\$15.9
Small Business	\$89.5	\$88.5	\$83.7	\$82.8	\$344.6
Targeted Systems	\$28.7	\$29.8	\$30.9	\$32.1	\$121.5
Overhead (Non-Program)	¢12.8	¢12.8	¢17.8	¢17.8	\$51 <i>/</i>
Costs	Ş12.0	Ş12.0	Ş12.0	Ş12.0	ŞJ1.4
Business Total	\$273.3	\$269.9	\$276.3	\$276.1	\$1,095.7
Portfolio and Multi-Sector Cost	ts				
Voltage Optimization	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Overhead (Non-Program)	\$35.2	\$35.3	\$35 <i>/</i>	\$35.5	\$0.0
Costs	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		÷557.4		Ç0.0
Portfolio Level Costs	\$35.2	\$35.3	\$35.4	\$35.5	\$141.3
ComEd Programs Total	\$454.2	\$454.2	\$454.2	\$454.2	\$1,816.7

Table 5-3 summarizes the projected first-year energy savings for each program element by year.

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 24 of 67

	2026	2027	2028	2029	4-Year
Programs	First-Year	First-Year	First-Year	First-Year	Energy
Tograms	Energy Savings	Energy Savings	Energy Savings	Energy Savings	Savings
	(MWh)	(MWh)	(MWh)	(MWh)	(MWh)
Res/IE Programs - EE Progra	ams				
Behavior - Res	81,873	85,296	84,735	80,019	331,923
Contractor/Midstream	68 000	70 555	70 555	67 028	277 138
Rebates		70,555	,0,555	07,020	277,130
Home Energy Products	282,604	282,408	284,234	249,832	1,099,078
Multi-Family Energy	20.860	20 368	19 877	19 508	80 613
Savings	20,000	20,500	10,077	19,900	00,013
New Construction	12,227	12,227	12,227	12,227	48,910
Single-Family Home	3 876	3 876	3 995	3 995	15 741
Energy Savings	3,870	3,870	3,333	3,333	13,741
Whole Home Electric	25,323	24,905	23,907	23,392	97,528
Res/IE Total	495,764	499,636	499,531	456,001	1,950,931
Business - EE Programs					
BEA	51,248	55 <i>,</i> 935	65,184	52,579	224,946
Behavior - Bus/Pub	47,687	49,959	52,232	54,504	204,381
Commercial Food Service	1,511	1,511	1,511	1,511	6,043
Energy Advising	19,213	26,130	33,815	37,402	116,560
Incentives	202,262	194,931	194,225	180,606	772,024
Midstream/Upstream	199,047	156,191	166,633	168,411	690,282
New Construction -	6 609	6 608	6 609	6 609	26 700
Bus/Pub	0,098	0,098	0,098	0,098	20,790
Small Business	236,586	233,306	221,245	218,095	909,231
Targeted Systems	76,135	77,254	78,395	79,560	311,343
Business Total	840,385	801,914	819,937	799,365	3,261,601
Multi-Sector and Portfolio-	Level Activities				
Research & Development	7,355	7,355	7,355	7,355	29,419
Voltage Optimization	67,248	69,043	70,820	0	207,110
Portfolio Level Savings					
ComEd Programs Total	1,410,751	1,377,948	1,397,642	1,262,721	5,449,061

#### TABLE 5-3: PROJECTED FIRST-YEAR ENERGY SAVINGS BY PROGRAM AND YEAR

Table 5-4 summarizes the projected CPAS for each proposed program element by year. Plan 7's CPAS contribution does not account for expiring savings from previous years.

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 25 of 67

	2026	2027	2028	2029	4-Year CPAS
Ducanana	Plan 7 CPAS	Plan 7 CPAS	Plan 7 CPAS	Plan 7 CPAS	Energy
Programs	Contribution	Contribution	Contribution	Contribution	Savings
	(MWh)	(MWh)	(MWh)	(MWh)	(MWh)
Res/IE Programs - EE Progra	ms				
Behavior - Res	81,873	145,964	193,012	222,758	222,758
Contractor/Midstream	68 999	130 55/	210 110	277 138	277 138
Rebates	08,555	135,554	210,110	277,138	277,138
Home Energy Products	282,604	565,012	849,246	1,099,078	1,099,078
Multi-Family Energy	20,860	41 229	61 104	80 604	80 604
Savings	20,000	41,223	01,104	00,004	00,004
New Construction	12,227	24,455	36,682	48,910	48,910
Single-Family Home	3.876	7,752	11,734	15.624	15.624
Energy Savings	0,070	.,	,		20,021
Whole Home Electric	25,323	50,228	74,136	97,528	97,528
Res/IE	495,764	974,195	1,436,025	1,841,639	1,841,639
Business - EE Programs					
BEA	51,248	107,183	172,367	224,946	224,946
Behavior - Bus/Pub	47,687	97,646	149,877	204,381	204,381
Commercial Food Service	1,511	3,021	4,532	6,043	6,043
Energy Advising	19,213	45,343	79,158	116,560	116,560
Incentives	202,262	397,193	591,418	772,024	772,024
Midstream/Upstream	199,047	355,238	521,871	690,282	690,282
New Construction -	6 698	13 305	20.093	26 790	26 790
Bus/Pub	0,058	13,355	20,055	20,750	20,750
Small Business	236,586	469,891	690,429	905,435	905 <i>,</i> 435
Targeted Systems	76,135	153,388	231,784	277,289	277,289
Business	840,385	1,642,299	2,461,528	3,223,749	3,223,749
Multi-Sector and Portfolio-L	evel Activities				
Research & Development	7,355	14,710	22,064	29,419	29,419
Voltage Optimization	67,248	136,290	207,110	207,110	207,110
ComEd EE Portfolio					
ComEd Programs Total	1,410,751	2,767,494	4,126,728	5,301,918	5,301,918

#### TABLE 5-4: PROJECTED CPAS SAVINGS BY PROGRAM AND YEAR

Table 5-5 summarizes the projected first-year and lifecycle costs, in dollars per kWh, for each of the program elements. Residential and IE Programs and Business and Public Sector Programs include sector general costs.

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 26 of 67

Program	First-Year Costs (\$/kWh) 2026-2029 Average	Lifecycle Costs (\$/kWh) 2026-2029 Average
Res/IE - EE Programs		
Behavior - Res	\$0.08	\$0.01
Contractor/Midstream Rebates	\$0.20	\$0.01
Home Energy Products	\$0.11	\$0.01
Multi-Family Energy Savings	\$1.35	\$0.09
New Construction	\$0.50	\$0.03
Single-Family Home Energy Savings	\$2.01	\$0.15
Whole Home Electric	\$1.66	\$0.10
Res/IE	\$0.30	\$0.02
Business - EE Programs		
BEA	\$0.03	\$0.00
Behavior - Bus/Pub	\$0.22	\$0.03
Commercial Food Service	\$0.32	\$0.03
Energy Advising	\$0.41	\$0.05
Incentives	\$0.39	\$0.03
Midstream/Upstream	\$0.23	\$0.02
New Construction - Bus/Pub	\$0.60	\$0.03
Small Business	\$0.38	\$0.03
Targeted Systems	\$0.39	\$0.05
Business	\$0.34	\$0.03
ComEd Programs Total	\$0.33	\$0.02

#### TABLE 5-5: PROJECTED FIRST-YEAR AND LIFECYCLE COSTS (DOLLARS PER KWH)

Table 5-6 presents the average measure life for each program element by year. The average measure life is an important metric for the CPAS goal.

#### TABLE 5-6: PROJECTED PLAN 7 PROGRAM AVERAGE MEASURE LIFE

Brograms	Measure Life (years)					
Fiograms	2026	2027	2028	2029		
Res/IE - EE Programs						
Behavior - Res	10.0	10.0	10.0	10.0		
Contractor/Midstream Rebates	16.0	16.0	16.0	16.0		
Home Energy Products	18.3	18.2	18.4	18.1		
Multi-Family Energy Savings	15.8	15.8	15.8	15.9		
New Construction	15.0	15.0	15.0	15.0		
Single-Family Home Energy Savings	13.9	13.9	13.8	13.8		
Whole Home Electric	16.6	16.7	16.6	16.6		
Res/IE	16.4	16.4	16.5	16.3		

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 27 of 67

Ducarran	Measure Life (years)				
Programs	2026	2027	2028	2029	
Business - EE Programs					
BEA	7.8	7.8	7.8	7.8	
Behavior - Bus/Pub	7.0	7.0	7.0	7.0	
Commercial Food Service	12.4	12.4	12.4	12.4	
Energy Advising	8.6	8.6	8.6	8.6	
Incentives	14.4	14.3	14.2	14.2	
Midstream/Upstream	14.9	15.0	15.0	15.0	
New Construction - Bus/Pub	17.4	17.4	17.4	17.4	
Small Business	13.7	13.8	13.8	13.9	
Targeted Systems	7.7	7.7	7.7	7.7	
Business	12.9	12.6	12.5	12.5	
Multi-Sector and Portfolio-Level Activitie	s				
Research & Development	16.1	16.1	16.1	16.1	
Voltage Optimization	15.0	15.0	15.0	N/A	
ComEd Programs Total	14.2	14.1	14.0	13.8	
ComEd Programs Total Excluding Voltage Optimization	14.1	14.0	14.0	13.8	

The Plan 7 portfolio projected TRC and cost-effectiveness values are presented in several tables below. The portfolio as a whole (excluding the IE programs) is cost-effective, with a TRC test benefit-cost ratio of 2.28 average annually, or 3.06 with NEIs.

Table 5-7 presents projected TRC results for each program element. Residential and IE Programs and Business and Public Sector Programs include sector general costs.

#### TABLE 5-7: PROJECTED TRC BY PROGRAM

Programs	TRC					
riograms	2026	2027	2028	2029		
Res/IE - EE Programs						
Behavior - Res	3.57	3.71	3.73	3.47		
Contractor/Midstream Rebates	11.30	10.85	10.93	11.14		
Home Energy Products	9.98	9.84	8.96	8.99		
Multi-Family Energy Savings	0.95	0.94	1.00	1.02		
New Construction	0.75	0.76	0.77	0.79		
Single-Family Home Energy Savings	0.85	0.86	0.87	0.89		
Whole Home Electric	0.41	0.41	0.41	0.41		
Res/IE	3.04	3.10	2.73	2.76		
Business - EE Programs						
BEA	16.82	18.18	16.69	17.97		
Behavior - Bus/Pub	3.83	3.90	3.99	4.08		

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 28 of 67

Drograms	TRC				
Programs	2026	2027	2028	2029	
Commercial Food Service	2.54	2.57	2.61	2.66	
Energy Advising	1.92	1.94	1.96	1.99	
Incentives	3.26	3.09	2.76	2.72	
Midstream/Upstream	3.91	4.19	3.79	3.96	
New Construction - Bus/Pub	0.49	0.49	0.48	0.51	
Small Business	2.02	2.03	2.03	2.06	
Targeted Systems	1.74	1.74	1.76	1.77	
Business	2.56	2.50	2.43	2.45	
Multi-Sector and Portfolio-Level Activiti	es				
Research & Development	0.19	0.19	0.19	0.20	
Voltage Optimization	2.31	2.36	2.41	N/A	
ComEd Programs Total	2.36	2.35	2.20	2.21	

Table 5-8 presents the portfolio's cost-effectiveness test ("CE test") results, both TRC and Utility Cost Test ("UCT"). These values include portfolio-level costs.

CE Test	Income Eligible	CE Results including NEIs	CE Results excluding NEIs
TRC	Business and Market Rate Residential	3.22	2.38
TRC	Income Eligible Only	2.25	1.77
TRC	Overall	3.06	2.28
UCT	Business and Market Rate Residential	N/A	1.95
UCT	Income Eligible Only	N/A	1.61
UCT	Overall	N/A	1.89

#### TABLE 5-8: PLAN 7 COST-EFFECTIVENESS TEST RESULTS

More detailed projected CE test results, including TRC ratios and net benefit values, with and without NEIs, for each program element, can be found in Appendix C (Plan 7 Supplemental TRC Results).

## 5.2 Residential & Income Eligible Program Elements

ComEd's Residential and IE program elements are targeted at the residential customer segment, including IE customers. ComEd has a total of 3.5 million residential customers, accounting for 90% of ComEd's total retail customers and approximately 32% of ComEd's overall kWh usage. All targeted customers taking delivery service from ComEd are eligible for the Residential and IE programs regardless of their choice of supplier.

For Plan 7, the Residential and IE program umbrella consists of the following seven program elements: (1) Behavior – Res/IE; (2) Home Energy Products; (3) Single-Family Home Energy Savings; (4) Multi-Family Energy Savings; (5) Contractor/Midstream Rebates; (6) New Construction; and (7) Whole Home Electric. As shown above in Table 5-4, in total, these program elements are projected to cumulatively provide CPAS of 495,764 MWh; 974,195 MWh; 1,436,025 MWh; and 1,841,639 MWh for 2026, 2027, 2028 and 2029, respectively. Within the overall portfolio, the Residential and IE program umbrella is expected to attain 35% of ComEd's total CPAS goal each year.

IE customers are able to participate in all of the Residential and IE program elements, but there are five program elements with funding dedicated specifically to IE customers (i.e., Home Energy Products, Single-Family Home Energy Savings, Multi-Family Energy Savings, New Construction). Traditionally, higher incentives or additional services are required to engage the IE customer base, making IE-focused programs generally more expensive on a cents-per-kWh basis than many of the traditional EE programs. Because IE customers make up more than 40% of all ComEd residential customers, ComEd recognizes the importance of providing as much assistance as possible to this segment. As such, while at the time of the submitting ComEd's first plan under Section 8-103B (Plan 5), the statute required only a minimum of \$25 million per year be spent on the IE customer segment, ComEd committed to spending, on average, \$48 million annually through IE programs. For the Plan 6 Period, ComEd collaborated with stakeholders to identify meaningful ways to increase the EE impact in IE communities even further. In Plan 7, ComEd has budgeted \$103 million, on average, annually to this customer segment—184% over the statutory minimum—all while still designing the portfolio to achieve the statutory savings goals and maintain cost-effectiveness. For Plan 7, ComEd continues to maximize IE spend within the portfolio, allocating \$103 million on average annually to this customer segment (or 157% over the \$40 million minimum). Within this expanded IE budget, ComEd has committed to the following specific allocations in the Plan 7 Stipulation:

- \$100 million per year to IE customers, on average, over the four-year plan period, excluding allocated portfolio overhead but including IE Sector General spend, IE R&D, H&S, and publichousing efforts.
- A \$74 million average annual allocation to whole building weatherization program elements, as these projects have the greatest impact on customer energy bills.
- Within the whole building weatherization program elements, \$27 million on average to single-family properties, a consistent spend make-up from Plan 6, despite losing ability to incentivize residential screw-in lighting within IE. This increased focus on single-family housing reflects ComEd's customer composition, as single-family buildings make up approximately 42% of IE housing in the ComEd territory<sup>15</sup>.

Investments in IE whole building weatherization programs constitute at least 80%<sup>16</sup> of the budget specifically dedicated to serving IE customers, and ComEd has allocated at least 15% of the following IE

<sup>15</sup> As ComEd undertakes joint/coordinated programs with the gas utilities, ComEd may need to adjust its \$100 million total IE budget, \$74 million whole building budget, and/or \$27 million single-family whole building budget, as a result of unanticipated changes in its coordination with the gas utilities, in an amount commensurate with those changes. ComEd agrees to consult with interested parties and to use best efforts to reach consensus. *See* Stipulation, ComEd Ex. 1.02.

<sup>16</sup> See supra text accompanying note 2.

whole building weatherization programs' annual budget to H&S measures.

See ComEd Ex. 1.02 and Table 5-9 below, which illustrates the program elements that comprise the various carveouts.

Program Element/Channel	IE	Dedicated IE	Whole Building Weatherization IE	Whole Building Weatherization IE – SF
Single-Family (SF) Upgrades – IE	Х	х	Х	Х
Whole Home Electric SF – IE	Х	х	Х	Х
Multi-Family (MF) Upgrades – IE	Х	х	Х	
Whole Home Electric MF – IE	Х	х	Х	
New Construction – IE	Х	х	Х	
Home Energy Products – Food Bank – IE	Х	х		
Home Energy Products – Retail – IE	Х	X*		
Sector General – IE	Х	х		
IE R&D	Х	х		
Budget Commitment (\$M)**	\$100	\$92.5	\$74***	\$27

#### TABLE 5-9: IE PROGRAM ELEMENT/DELIVERY CHANNEL CATEGORIZATION

\* Home Energy Products—Retail – IE is only partially dedicated, as Instant Discount IE incentives are provided by geographical location of retailer rather than direct. Dedicated spend only applies to program spend related to large appliance measures where customer IE eligibility is verified on a customer level.

\*\* Budgets indicate committed minimum spend.

\*\*\* Minimum committed spend is \$74M for whole building weatherization offerings. ComEd will budget and make best efforts to spend \$80M on whole building weatherization offerings to the extent that matching funds are available in joint programs and market conditions allow for IE spending on customers that are electric.

Table 5-10 and Table 5-11 provide projected budgets and net savings for the Residential and IE program elements, by year.

Programs	2026	2027	2028	2029	4-Year Plan	
	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	Cost (ŞM)	
Non-IE Costs						
Behavior - Res	\$6.2	\$6.3	\$6.3	\$6.5	\$25.4	
Contractor/Midstream	\$12.8	\$14.0	\$14.6	\$1/1 1	\$55.5	
Rebates	<i>φ</i> 12.0	Ş14.0	Ş14.0	<b>γ1</b> <del>1</del> .1	Ç.CCÇ	
Home Energy Products	\$14.9	\$15.7	\$12.8	\$13.7	\$57.1	
Multi-Family Energy Savings	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	
New Construction	\$1.3	\$1.4	\$1.5	\$1.6	\$5.8	
Single-Family Home Energy	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	
Savings	Ş0.0	Ş0.0	Ş0.0	Ş0.0	Ş0.0	
Whole Home Electric	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	

#### **TABLE 5-10: RESIDENTIAL & INCOME ELIGIBLE BUDGETS**

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 31 of 67

Programs	2026 CY Cost (\$M)	2027 CY Cost (\$M)	2028 CY Cost (\$M)	2029 CY Cost (\$M)	4-Year Plan Cost (\$M)
Overhead (Non-Program) Costs	\$6.0	\$6.0	\$6.0	\$6.0	\$23.9
Residential - EE non-IE Total	\$41.2	\$43.4	\$41.3	\$41.9	\$167.8
IE Costs					
Behavior - Res	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Contractor/Midstream Rebates	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Home Energy Products	\$17.5	\$18.4	\$13.7	\$13.8	\$63.4
Multi-Family Energy Savings	\$27.0	\$27.3	\$27.1	\$27.4	\$108.8
New Construction	\$4.5	\$4.6	\$4.7	\$4.8	\$18.7
Single-Family Home Energy Savings	\$7.6	\$7.8	\$8.0	\$8.2	\$31.7
Whole Home Electric	\$41.1	\$40.7	\$40.9	\$39.7	\$162.3
Overhead (Non-Program) Costs	\$6.8	\$6.8	\$6.8	\$6.8	\$27.1
Residential - EE IE Total	\$104.5	\$105.6	\$101.2	\$100.7	\$412.0
Total Residential and IE Costs	\$145.7	\$148.9	\$142.5	\$142.6	\$579.7

## TABLE 5-11: RESIDENTIAL & INCOME ELIGIBLE NET SAVINGS (MWH)

Programs	2026 First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	2027 First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	2028 First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	2029 First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	4-Year Plan First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)			
Non-IE Savings								
Behavior - Res	81,873	85,296	84,735	80,019	331,923			
Contractor/Midstream Rebates	68,999	70,555	70,555	67,028	277,138			
Home Energy Products	86,901	89,424	131,327	102,355	410,007			
New Construction	1,347	1,347	1,347	1,347	5,388			
Residential - EE non-IE Total	239,120	246,622	287,965	250,749	1,024,455			
IE Savings								
Home Energy Products	195,703	192,984	152,907	147,477	689,071			
Multi-Family Energy Savings	20,860	20,368	19,877	19,508	80,613			
New Construction	10,881	10,881	10,881	10,881	43,522			
Single-Family Home Energy Savings	3,876	3,876	3,995	3,995	15,741			
Whole Home Electric	25,323	24,905	23,907	23,392	97,528			
Residential - EE IE Total	256,644	253,014	211,566	205,252	926,476			
Total Residential and IE Costs	495,764	499,636	499,531	456,001	1,950,931			

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 32 of 67

The following pages provide detailed descriptions of each element, including IE-specific targets where applicable, as well as the complementary initiatives to increase the impact of EE programs in IE communities. Research & Development, including IE R&D, is described in greater detail later in Section 5.6 *infra*. A complete list of program measures can be found in Appendix D (Program Measures).

#### 5.2.1 Behavior – Res/IE

- Program Description: Behavior Res/IE is an opt-out only, behavioral-based program that will provide residential customers with information on how their households use energy and leverage social norms to drive customer adoption of energy-efficient behaviors. Customers will receive up to six paper and/or twelve monthly emailed Home Energy Reports a year. Both paper and emailed reports will include neighbor comparison information, personalized EE tips, and information on additional ComEd EE program offerings. All ComEd customers will be encouraged to visit www.ComEd.com/MyAccount to access additional online energy management tools, including the option to receive alerts and notifications like a High Bill Alert sent based on a pre-established threshold, or a Weekly Usage Report that provides insights by comparing the current and previous week's usage to highlight the days and hours when a customer uses the most energy.
- Collaboration: None.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and will work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, and conduct program marketing activities. Call center personnel will be trained to field customer questions and help manage program opt-out requests. Additionally, customers will be able to select and manage preferences through the Preference Center available on ComEd.com/MyAccount and the ComEd mobile app.
- **Target Market:** This program will target residential single-family and multi-family customers in ComEd's service territory. All such targeted customers taking delivery service from ComEd are eligible for this program, regardless of their choice of supplier.
- Marketing Strategy: The overall marketing strategy for Home Energy Reports will operate largely as continued education and awareness of EE because this program will be conducted on an opt-out basis. The reports themselves will serve as a marketing channel for other EE offerings. Customers participating in the program will be reached through messages on their customized reports, alerts and notifications, tools, and resources available through My Account and the mobile app, digital media, and additional targeted mailings based on energy reduction needs.
- Eligible Measures: Home Energy Reports will provide residential customers with information on how they use energy within their households. The report may display usage analytics such as a recent 2-month neighbor comparison, a 12-month neighbor comparison, a personal comparison that illustrates the customer's usage from the same time last year, and specific energy tips that are based on the characteristics and usage of the household. The types of measures undertaken by customers will be primarily behavioral in nature and may include turning off lights, adjusting air

conditioning temperature set-points, and turning off/unplugging electronic equipment when not in use. Given the design of the program and the method of measuring energy savings (which relies on the customer's monthly energy consumption versus a control group), the breadth of measures actually undertaken is not known.

• **Program Targets:** Behavior – Res/IE program targets are shown in Table 5-12.

#### TABLE 5-12: BEHAVIOR – RES/IE PROGRAM TARGETS

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029			
Participation Levels							
Total Measure Counts	1,357,349	1,414,098	1,404,798	1,326,618			
Total IE Measure Counts	0	0	0	0			
Annual Savings Targets							
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (Does	not include his	torical)					
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	81,873	145,964	193,012	222,758			
Net Composite IE Savings (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings							
True Electric Savings (MWh)	81,873	85,296	84,735	80,019			
Demand Savings (MW)	14	14	14	13			
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Composite Savings (MWh)	81,873	85,296	84,735	80,019			
First-Year Annual Income Eligible Net Saving	gs						
True Electric Savings (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Demand Savings (MW)	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Program Budget							
Total Budget (\$M)	\$6.2	\$6.3	\$6.3	\$6.5			
Total IE Budget (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0			
IE spend as % of Program Budget	0%	0%	0%	0%			
Cost-Effectiveness							
TRC	3.57						
UCT	2.32						
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.08						
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.01						

#### 5.2.2 Home Energy Products

- Program Description: The Home Energy Products program will offer residential customers discounts and rebates on select energy efficient appliances and products for the home. Instant discounts will be available on qualifying products at participating retailers. Rebates will be available for purchases of eligible ENERGY STAR appliances and other home products and can be made at any physical or online retailer that sells the qualifying appliances and home products. Within Home Energy Products, a portion of the budget will be dedicated to IE customers by offering higher rebates to IE customers and instant discounts at participating retailers on select products in targeted geographic areas (e.g., IE zip codes with 60% density), making energy-saving products more affordable for these customers. In addition, select energy-saving home products will be made available at no cost to IE customers through participating local food banks, food pantries, and similar organizations serving that customer segment. Low- or no-cost energy-saving products may also be offered to targeted residential customer segments through limited time offers ("LTOs") or other, similar distribution channels. The Home Energy Products program also includes participation in the ENERGY STAR Retail Products Platform which is a collaborative midstream initiative where ComEd provides incentives to participating retailers to change their inventories by increasing the stocking and sale of select ENERGY STAR products.
- **Collaboration:** It is ComEd's intent that, to the extent possible, it will coordinate with Nicor Gas, Peoples Gas, and North Shore Gas to offer customers a single incentive on eligible smart thermostats. The ENERGY STAR Retail Products Platform transforms the market through a collaborative midstream initiative in which ComEd is a program sponsor.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and will work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, and conduct program marketing and outreach activities.
- Target Market: This program will target residential customers in ComEd's service territory who are purchasing new or replacement appliances and other home products through retail channels. Retail sales channels will include participating retailers serving ComEd's service territory, including\_those that serve, in part or in full, ComEd residential customers with incomes at or below 80% of the Area Median Income ("AMI"). Energy-saving products will be provided at no or low cost to targeted residential customer segments through targeted delivery channels, such as food banks, food pantries, and LTOS. All residential customers taking delivery service from ComEd are eligible for this program regardless of their choice of supplier.
- **Marketing Strategy:** The overall marketing strategy will be to leverage customer interactions at the point-of-sale to deliver information about ENERGY STAR-certified appliances and other energy-efficient home products available for rebates or instant discounts. Other tactics may include bill inserts, general consumer education and awareness, mass media, direct mail, and electronic marketing. When possible, tactics will include feedback mechanisms such as customer satisfaction surveys and email collection for future messaging. Marketing materials will include the ENERGY STAR brand as a trusted source of quality products.

- Eligible Measures: Eligible measures will include a variety of ENERGY STAR-certified appliances and other energy-efficient home products including, but not limited to, air purifiers, clothes washers, dehumidifiers, electric and heat pump clothes dryers, room air conditioners, refrigerators (ENERGY STAR Retail Products Platform only), advanced power strips, weatherization products, and smart thermostats. ComEd may revise eligible measures and incentive amounts as needed in accordance with current market conditions, technology development, evaluation results, and program implementation experience.
- **Program Targets:** Home Energy Products program targets are shown in Table 5-13.

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Participation Levels				
Total Measure Counts	3,138,971	3,178,266	2,353,412	2,363,420
Total IE Measure Counts	1,143,945	1,135,714	732,772	720,637
Annual Savings Targets				
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (Doe	s not include historica	)		
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	282,604	565,012	849,246	1,099,078
Net Composite IE Savings (MWh)	195,703	388,687	541,594	689,071
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings				
True Electric Savings (MWh)	138,707	141,651	108,341	109,134
Demand Savings (MW)	15	16	12	12
Claimed Therms	4,812,340	4,700,422	5,913,354	4,716,078
Claimed Therms (MWh)	141,050	137,769	173,320	138,228
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	2,848	2,987	2,573	2,469
Composite Savings (MWh)	282,604	282,408	284,234	249,832
First-Year Annual Income Eligible Net Savin	gs			
True Electric Savings (MWh)	54,498	55,040	38,151	37,435
Demand Savings (MW)	6	6	5	5
Claimed Therms	4,813,983	4,702,026	3,911,232	3,750,663
Claimed Therms (MWh)	141,050	137,769	114,599	109,894
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	156	174	157	147
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	195,703	192,984	152,907	147,477
Program Budget				
Total Budget (\$M)	\$32.4	\$34.1	\$26.6	\$27.6
Total IE Budget (\$M)	\$17.5	\$18.4	\$13.7	\$13.8
IE spend as % of Program Budget	54%	54%	52%	50%
Cost-Effectiveness				
TRC	9.98			
UCT	10.70			
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.11			
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.01			

#### **TABLE 5-13: HOME ENERGY PRODUCTS PROGRAM TARGETS**

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 36 of 67

## 5.2.3 Single-Family Home Energy Savings

- Program Description: The Single-Family Home Energy Savings program will provide IE single-family
  residential customers with home energy assessments that include free products to help customers
  save energy and water. Participants will also be considered for a more comprehensive retrofit that
  includes air sealing and weatherization.
- **Collaboration:** It is ComEd's intent that, to the extent possible, it will offer this program jointly or in coordination with Nicor Gas, Peoples Gas, and North Shore Gas. ComEd also intends to work with Community Action Agencies ("CAAs") and leverage IHWAP to braid utility dollars with state and federal dollars.
- Delivery Strategy: An implementation contractor will deliver the program and will work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, conduct program marketing and outreach activities, and provide energy assessments and direct installations or product delivery to the target market. To ensure coherence and coordination of this offering, the implementation contractor will manage all components of the Single-Family Home Energy Savings program, including assessments and direct installation or delivery of measures, weatherization retrofits, and braided work delivered through IHWAP. The implementation contractor may use subcontractors and/or partners to assist with delivery.
- **Target Market:** This program will primarily target single-family (defined as two or fewer units) IE households in ComEd's service territory with incomes at or below 80% of the AMI, including, but not limited to, those served by IHWAP.
- Marketing Strategy: Eligible customers targeted for the program will be marketed to through a variety of potential channels including, but not limited to, direct mail, social media, community partner outreach, and community events. Marketing may also be delivered through ComEd's customer assistance programs. As needed, ComEd will supplement the marketing done by the State of Illinois' IHWAP program to engage customers who are eligible for IHWAP.
- Eligible Measures: Eligible measures for customers may include programmable and smart thermostats, advanced power strips, faucet aerators, low-flow showerheads and pipe insulation. Qualifying customers may also be served with air sealing, duct sealing, and attic and wall insulation. In some cases, appliances, furnaces, water heaters, boiler tune-ups and replacements, and central air conditioning will also be available. ComEd will not provide incentives for early replacements of single-family air conditioners, gas furnaces, gas boilers or gas water heaters, except in cases of emergency and/or H&S needs, or in the IHWAP-braided portion of the program element. Health and safety measures will also be offered, as budget allows.
- Program Targets: Single-Family Home Energy Savings program targets are shown in Table 5-14.

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 37 of 67

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Participation Levels	<b>.</b>			
Total Measure Counts	43,948	43,948	43,948	43,948
Total IE Measure Counts	43,948	43,948	43,948	43,948
Annual Savings Targets				
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (Does not	include historical	)		
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	3,876	7,752	11,734	15,624
Net Composite IE Savings (MWh)	3,876	7,752	11,734	15,624
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings	· · · · ·			
True Electric Savings (MWh)	3,850	3,850	3,850	3,850
Demand Savings (MW)	1	1	1	1
Claimed Therms	883	883	4,923	4,923
Claimed Therms (MWh)	26	26	144	144
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Composite Savings (MWh)	3,876	3,876	3,995	3,995
First-Year Annual Income Eligible Net Savings				
True Electric Savings (MWh)	3,850	3,850	3,850	3,850
Demand Savings (MW)	1	1	1	1
Claimed Therms	883	883	4,925	4,925
Claimed Therms (MWh)	26	26	144	144
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	3,876	3,876	3,995	3,995
Program Budget				
Total Budget (\$M)	\$7.6	\$7.8	\$8.0	\$8.2
Total IE Budget (\$M)	\$7.6	\$7.8	\$8.0	\$8.2
IE spend as % of Program Budget	100%	100%	100%	100%
Cost-Effectiveness				
TRC	0.85			
UCT	0.77			
\$ per first-year kWh	\$2.01			
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.15			

#### TABLE 5-14: SINGLE-FAMILY HOME ENERGY SAVINGS PROGRAM TARGETS

#### 5.2.4 Multi-Family Energy Savings

- **Program Description:** Multi-Family Energy Savings is a single comprehensive program that will provide a range of EE services to qualifying property owners, managers, public housing authorities, and tenants. These services will include EE assessments, energy-saving products, and incentives for larger capital projects, and EE measures installed by a participating EE service provider. The program also will provide technical assistance to support implementation. These services will be available to IE properties, as well as buildings owned or managed by Public Housing Authorities.
- Collaboration: It is ComEd's intent that, to the extent possible, it will offer this program jointly or in

coordination with Nicor Gas, Peoples Gas, and North Shore Gas. ComEd also intends to work with CAAs and leverage the IHWAP to braid utility dollars with state and federal dollars.

- Delivery Strategy: An implementation contractor will deliver the program and will work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, conduct program marketing and outreach activities, recruit and manage a closed network of service providers, provide energy assessments, and, when appropriate, direct installations in the target market. To ensure coherence and coordination of this offering, the implementation contractor will manage all program components of Multi-Family Energy Savings, including assessments and direct installation or delivery of measures, incentive processing for large capital projects and EE measures, and the braided work delivered through the IHWAP. The implementation contractor may use subcontractors and / or partners to assist with the delivery.
- **Target Market:** This program will target all IE multi-family (defined as three or more units) building owners and managers in ComEd's service territory that serve renters with incomes at or below 80% of the AMI. It also will target building owners and managers with buildings served by statewide weatherization assistance programs, such as IHWAP, and Public Housing Authorities with owned and managed buildings.
- Marketing Strategy: This program's marketing strategy will be to employ highly targeted communication channels to likely eligible building owners and property managers throughout the ComEd service territory. This will intend to build on existing marketing channels already in use by nonprofit entities and government agencies that have existing relationships with, or experience serving, IE communities. ComEd will supplement marketing to properties participating in IHWAP, as needed. Multi-family building owners and managers may be marketed to through a variety of potential channels including, but not limited to, direct mail, social media, community partner outreach, and community events. Marketing may also be done through ComEd's customer assistance programs.
- Eligible Measures: Eligible measures may include programmable and smart thermostats, advanced power strips, faucet aerators, low-flow showerheads, and pipe insulation. Incentives for appliances, furnaces, cooling equipment, water heaters, boiler tune-ups and replacements, air sealing, and attic and wall insulation will also be available, as well as H&S measures as budget allows.
- **Program Targets:** Multi-Family Energy Savings program targets are shown in Table 5-15.

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029			
Participation Levels							
Total Measure Counts	14,956	14,877	14,329	14,154			
Total IE Measure Counts	14,956	14,877	14,329	14,154			
Annual Savings Targets							
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (Does not include historical)							
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	20,860	41,229	61,104	80,604			
Net Composite IE Savings (MWh)	20,860	41,229	61,104	80,604			

#### TABLE 5-15: MULTI-FAMILY ENERGY SAVINGS PROGRAM TARGETS

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 39 of 67

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029				
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings	First-Year Annual Total Net Savings							
True Electric Savings (MWh)	20,860	20,368	19,877	19,508				
Demand Savings (MW)	2	1	1	1				
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0				
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0				
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0				
Composite Savings (MWh)	20,860	20,368	19,877	19,508				
First-Year Annual Income Eligible Net Savings								
True Electric Savings (MWh)	20,860	20,368	19,877	19,508				
Demand Savings (MW)	2	1	1	1				
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0				
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0				
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0				
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	20,860	20,368	19,877	19,508				
Program Budget								
Total Budget (\$M)	\$27.0	\$27.3	\$27.1	\$27.4				
Total IE Budget (\$M)	\$27.0	\$27.3	\$27.1	\$27.4				
IE spend as % of Program Budget	100%	100%	100%	100%				
Cost-Effectiveness								
TRC	0.95							
UCT	0.54							
\$ per first-year kWh	\$1.35							
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.09							

## 5.2.5 Contractor/Midstream Rebates

- Program Description: The Contractor/Midstream Rebates program will provide midstream
  incentives on energy-efficient heat pumps installed in ComEd residential customers' homes. A
  discount will be applied directly at the point of sale from approved distributors. The program also
  will offer downstream incentives via authorized geothermal EE service providers installing eligible
  geothermal heat pumps at residential customers' homes. Intercepting end users and heat pumptrained contractors/geothermal EE service providers at their common product purchasing channel
  provides a convenient and simple process for receiving incentives for higher efficiency HVAC
  equipment.
- Collaboration: None.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and will work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, conduct program marketing and outreach activities, and recruit and manage a network of HVAC heat-pump-trained contractors/geothermal EE service providers and distributors.
- Target Market: This program will target heat pump-trained contractors/geothermal EE service

providers and residential customers purchasing and/or installing new or replacement HVAC equipment through a participating distributor in ComEd's service territory.

- Marketing Strategy: ComEd will leverage existing product market channels to generate program awareness and develop strong partnerships with participating heat-pump-trained contractors/geothermal EE service providers and distributors. Marketing will utilize specific messaging, targeted campaigns, and behavioral tactics to drive the stocking, purchasing, and installation of high-efficiency HVAC equipment. Additionally, messaging is intended to reach residential customers to drive the awareness and selection of high-efficiency HVAC products. Tactics may include webinar trainings, bill inserts, collateral materials, web communications, and electronic channels.
- Eligible Measures: Eligible measures will include air source heat pumps, ductless mini-split heat pumps, and geothermal (ground source) heat pumps. ComEd may revise eligible measures and incentive amounts as needed in accordance with current market conditions, technology development, evaluation results, and program implementation experience.
- Program Targets: Contractor/Midstream Rebates program targets are shown in Table 5-16.

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029			
Participation Levels							
Total Measure Counts	5,634	5,899	5,899	5,604			
Total IE Measure Counts	0	0	0	0			
Annual Savings Targets							
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (Does not	Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (Does not include historical)						
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	68,999	139,554	210,110	277,138			
Net Composite IE Savings (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings							
True Electric Savings (MWh)	14,009	15,565	15,565	14,787			
Demand Savings (MW)	2	2	2	2			
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	54,990	54,990	54,990	52,241			
Composite Savings (MWh)	68,999	70,555	70,555	67,028			
First-Year Annual Income Eligible Net Savings							
True Electric Savings (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Demand Savings (MW)	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Program Budget							
Total Budget (\$M)	\$12.8	\$14.0	\$14.6	\$14.1			
Total IE Budget (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0			

#### TABLE 5-16: CONTRACTOR/MIDSTREAM REBATES PROGRAM TARGETS

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 41 of 67

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029		
IE spend as % of Program Budget	0%	0%	0%	0%		
Cost-Effectiveness						
TRC	11.30					
UCT	2.71					
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.20					
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.01					

## 5.2.6 Whole Home Electric

- **Program Description:** The Whole Home Electric program will upgrade IE single-family and multifamily homes and buildings with comprehensive measures, including electrification technologies. The offering will replace fossil-fueled appliances and heating and cooling systems with electric appliances and systems and convert IE homes and buildings using inefficient electric resistance heating systems to efficient heat pump technologies. Weatherization will also be available through the program if the home or building has not been previously weatherized.
- **Collaboration:** ComEd is interested in collaborating with external funding sources to braid dollars in an effort to serve more customers and bring down project costs.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and will work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, conduct program marketing and outreach activities, provide assessments and coordinate with a network of Energy Efficiency Service Providers to complete the upgrades. The implementation contractor may use subcontractors and/or partners to assist with the delivery.
- **Target Market:** This program will target single-family (defined as two or fewer units) households with incomes at or below 80% of the AMI along with multi-family (defined as three or more units) building owners and managers that serve renters with incomes at or below 80% of the AMI. Buildings owned or managed by Public Housing Authorities will also be eligible to participate.
- Marketing Strategy: Eligible customers targeted for the program may be marketed to through a variety of potential channels including, but not limited to, direct mail, social media, community partner outreach, and community events. Marketing may also be delivered through ComEd's customer assistance programs.
- Eligible Measures: Eligible measures may include air source heat pumps (ducted and ductless), heat pump water heaters, induction stoves, heat pump and high-efficiency electric clothes dryers, air sealing, and weatherization. Health and safety measures will also be offered, as the budget allows.
- **Program Targets:** Whole Home Electric program targets are shown in Table 5-17.

#### **TABLE 5-17: WHOLE HOME ELECTRIC TARGETS**

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029			
Participation Levels							
Total Measure Counts	233,884	232,609	233,631	232,513			
Total IE Measure Counts	233,884	232,609	233,631	232,513			
Annual Savings Targets	Annual Savings Targets						
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (Does	not include his	torical)					
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	25,323	50,228	74,136	97,528			
Net Composite IE Savings (MWh)	25,323	50,228	74,136	97,528			
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings							
True Electric Savings (MWh)	12,335	12,550	11,965	11,883			
Demand Savings (MW)	1	1	1	1			
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	12,989	12,355	11,942	11,509			
Composite Savings (MWh)	25,323	24,905	23,907	23,392			
First-Year Annual Income Eligible Net Saving	First-Year Annual Income Eligible Net Savings						
True Electric Savings (MWh)	12,335	12,550	11,965	11,883			
Demand Savings (MW)	1	1	1	1			
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0			
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	12,989	12,355	11,942	11,509			
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	25,323	24,905	23,907	23,392			
Program Budget							
Total Budget (\$M)	\$41.1	\$40.7	\$40.9	\$39.7			
Total IE Budget (\$M)	\$41.1	\$40.7	\$40.9	\$39.7			
IE spend as % of Program Budget	100%	100%	100%	100%			
Cost-Effectiveness							
TRC	0.41						
UCT	0.35						
\$ per first-year kWh	\$1.66						
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.10						

## 5.3 Business & Public Sector Program Elements

ComEd's Business and Public Sector program elements are targeted at the C&I sector, consisting of non-opt out private and public sector customers taking delivery service from ComEd, regardless of their choice of supplier. ComEd estimates that the business and public sector customer segments total approximately 400,000 customers but represent approximately 68% of overall kWh usage in the ComEd service territory. For C&I customers, ComEd proposes one set of program elements that will serve both business and public sector customers. Under the Business and Public Sector umbrella, the Plan will offer the following five program elements that target these customers: (1) Small Business; (2) Incentives; (3) Targeted Systems; (4) Midstream/Upstream; (5) Behavior – Bus/Pub; and (6) Business Energy Analyzer. As reflected in Table 5-4, the Business and Public Sector program umbrella is now projected to provide total CPAS of 840,385 MWh; 1,642,299 MWh; 2,461,528 MWh; and 3,223,749 MWh for 2026, 2027, 2028, and 2029, respectively. Within the overall portfolio, these program elements are expected to attain 61% of ComEd's total CPAS goal for Plan 7. These program elements will provide, to the extent practical, cooperative offerings with the natural gas program offerings of Nicor Gas, Peoples Gas, and North Shore Gas.

Table 5-18 and Table 5-19 provide the projected expenditures and savings for each program element at the business and public sector level. With the addition of the portfolio-level costs allocated to the projected public sector spend at the program element level, ComEd expects to exceed the public sector spend target in each of the four Plan years.

Drograms	2026	2027	2028	2029	4-Year Plan Cost
Programs	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	(\$M)
Business - EE Programs					
BEA	\$1.4	\$1.5	\$1.9	\$1.5	\$6.3
Behavior - Bus/Pub	\$8.3	\$8.9	\$9.5	\$10.2	\$36.9
Commercial Food Service	\$0.4	\$0.4	\$0.5	\$0.5	\$1.8
Energy Advising	\$5.1	\$7.1	\$9.4	\$10.7	\$32.3
Incentives	\$65.4	\$63.6	\$63.2	\$59.6	\$251.9
Midstream/Upstream	\$35.5	\$30.6	\$35.1	\$37.3	\$138.7
New Construction - Bus/Pub	\$2.8	\$3.4	\$4.0	\$3.4	\$13.6
Small Business	\$75.2	\$74.4	\$70.3	\$69.5	\$289.4
Targeted Systems	\$26.3	\$27.4	\$28.5	\$29.6	\$111.7
Overhead (Non-Program)	\$11.0	\$11.0	\$11.0	\$11.0	\$44.0
Costs	\$11.0	Ş11.0	Ş11.0	\$11.0	Ş44.0
Business Total	\$231.6	\$228.3	\$233.5	\$233.2	\$926.6
Public Sector - EE Programs					
BEA	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Behavior - Bus/Pub	\$1.6	\$1.7	\$1.8	\$1.9	\$7.0
Commercial Food Service	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.1
Energy Advising	\$2.4	\$3.3	\$4.4	\$5.0	\$15.2
Incentives	\$13.4	\$13.0	\$12.9	\$12.1	\$51.4
Midstream/Upstream	\$5.3	\$4.6	\$5.3	\$5.6	\$20.7
New Construction - Bus/Pub	\$0.5	\$0.6	\$0.7	\$0.6	\$2.4
Small Business	\$14.3	\$14.2	\$13.4	\$13.3	\$55.2
Targeted Systems	\$2.4	\$2.4	\$2.5	\$2.5	\$9.7
Overhead (Non-Program) Costs	\$1.8	\$1.8	\$1.8	\$1.8	\$7.3

#### **TABLE 5-18: PROJECTED BUSINESS & PUBLIC SECTOR BUDGETS**

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 44 of 67

Public Total in Business Sector	\$41.7	\$41.6	\$42.8	\$42.9	\$169.1
Business Total Cost	\$273.3	\$269.9	\$276.3	\$276.1	\$1,095.7

#### TABLE 5-19: PROJECTED BUSINESS & PUBLIC SECTOR NET SAVINGS

Programs	2026 First-Year Energy Savings	2027 First-Year Energy Savings	2028 First-Year Energy Savings	2029 First-Year Energy Savings	4-Year Plan First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)
Business - EE Programs					
BEA	51,248	55,935	65,184	52,579	224,946
Behavior - Bus/Pub	40,057	41,966	43,875	45,783	171,680
Commercial Food Service	1,435	1,435	1,435	1,435	5,740
Energy Advising	13,065	17,768	22,994	25,433	79,261
Incentives	168,541	162,452	161,861	150,554	643,408
Midstream/Upstream	173,171	135,886	144,971	146,517	600,545
New Construction - Bus/Pub	5,693	5,693	5,693	5,693	22,772
Small Business	201,098	198,310	188,058	185,381	772,847
Targeted Systems	69,677	70,796	71,938	73,102	285,513
Business Total	723,984	690,241	706,008	686,478	2,806,711
Public Sector - EE Programs					
BEA	0	0	0	0	0
Behavior - Bus/Pub	7,630	7,993	8,357	8,721	32,701
Commercial Food Service	76	76	76	76	302
Energy Advising	6,148	8,362	10,821	11,969	37,299
Incentives	33,721	32,479	32,364	30,053	128,617
Midstream/Upstream	25,876	20,305	21,662	21,893	89,737
New Construction - Bus/Pub	1,005	1,005	1,005	1,005	4,019
Small Business	35,488	34,996	33,187	32,714	136,385
Targeted Systems	6,458	6,458	6,458	6,458	25,831
Public Total in Business	116,401	111,673	113,928	112,887	454,889
Sector					
Business Total	840,385	801,914	819,937	799,365	3,261,601

The following pages provide detailed descriptions of the Business and Public Sector program elements. A complete list of program measures can be found in Appendix D (Program Measures).

#### 5.3.1 Small Business

• **Program Description:** The Small Business program will provide EE assessments and incentives for the purchase and installation of energy-efficient equipment to small businesses and public facilities.

A closed network of Small Business Program service providers will conduct comprehensive energy assessments, at no cost to the customer, to identify a list of recommended EE improvement opportunities for eligible private and public customers. Service providers will also submit pre-applications on behalf of customers to reserve incentive funding for projects, install the energy-saving measure(s) in the customer's facility, and bill the customer for their share (if any) of the project cost after incentives have been applied.

- Collaboration: None.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and work with ComEd to finalize the program design and incentives, develop marketing materials for the EE service providers, and conduct program marketing and outreach activities.
- **Target Market:** All commercial and industrial customers, both private and public sector, under 400 kW peak demand.
- Marketing Strategy: The Small Business Program will rely upon the implementation contractor and closed service provider network for project development. ComEd will support the service provider network by providing marketing and outreach guidance and support and co-branded promotional materials. The support for service providers will be supplemented by the ComEd marketing and outreach teams, the EE Call Center, and other ComEd departments.
- Eligible Measures: Incentives will be available for more efficient lighting and controls, HVAC, compressed air, refrigeration, and building envelope.
- Program Targets: Small Business program targets are shown in Table 5-20.

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Participation Levels	-			
Total Projects	69,139,179	67,862,010	63,207,478	61,988,871
Total Private Projects	58,768,302	57,682,709	53,726,357	52,690,540
Total Public Projects	10,370,877	10,179,302	9,481,122	9,298,331
Annual Savings Targets				
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (D	oes not include his	torical)		
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	236,586	469,891	690,429	905,435
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings				
True Electric Savings (MWh)	236,586	233,306	221,245	218,095
Demand Savings (MW)	46	45	43	42
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Composite Savings (MWh)	236,586	233,306	221,245	218,095
Composite Savings (MWh) Private	201,098	198,310	188,058	185,381
Composite Savings (MWh) Public	35,488	34,996	33,187	32,714

#### TABLE 5-20: SMALL BUSINESS PROGRAM TARGETS

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 46 of 67

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Program Budget	•			
Administration (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Implementation (\$M)	\$14.7	\$14.9	\$14.4	\$14.4
Incentives (\$M)	\$74.8	\$73.7	\$69.3	\$68.4
Marketing and Other (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Total Budget (\$M)	\$89.5	\$88.5	\$83.7	\$82.8
Total Private Budget (\$M)	\$75.2	\$74.4	\$70.3	\$69.5
Total Public Budget (\$M)	\$14.3	\$14.2	\$13.4	\$13.3
Cost-Effectiveness	•			
TRC	2.02			
UCT	1.58			
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.38			
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.03			

#### 5.3.2 Incentives

- **Program Description:** The Incentives program will provide monetary incentives to business and public sector customers installing qualified EE improvements in their facilities. The incentives will be offered on either a fixed per-unit basis ("standard") or determined based on the calculated annual energy savings ("custom"). Standard measures have savings algorithms based on the IL-TRM. Custom measures are not in the IL-TRM and are identified and implemented based on site-specific factors. Technical assistance for select projects will be provided to assist in the evaluation and implementation of custom EE projects.
- Collaboration: None.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, and conduct program marketing and outreach activities.
- Target Market: All commercial and industrial customers, both private and public sector.
- Marketing Strategy: ComEd will leverage multiple existing product market channels and partnerships with participating service providers to increase program awareness and generate project leads. Marketing will utilize specific messaging, targeted campaigns, and behavioral tactics to drive installation of efficient equipment. Tactics may include direct e-mail, bill inserts, collateral materials, web communications, and electronic channels.
- Eligible Measures: Eligible measures will include lighting, lighting controls, commercial appliances, HVAC, refrigeration, compressed air equipment, motors, water heating, Energy Management Systems, industrial measures, and other end-use areas.
- **Program Targets:** Incentives program targets are shown in Table 5-21.

#### **TABLE 5-21: INCENTIVES PROGRAM TARGETS**

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029	
Participation Levels	-				
Total Projects	3,762	3,633	3,587	3,338	
Total Private Projects	3,126	3,018	2,980	2,774	
Total Public Projects	636	614	607	564	
Annual Savings Targets					
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (Does not include historical)					
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	202,262	397,193	591,418	772,024	
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings	•				
True Electric Savings (MWh)	202,262	194,931	194,225	180,606	
Demand Savings (MW)	37	36	36	33	
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0	
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0	
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0	
Composite Savings (MWh)	202,262	194,931	194,225	180,606	
Composite Savings (MWh) Private	168,541	162,452	161,861	150,554	
Composite Savings (MWh) Public	33,721	32,479	32,364	30,053	
Program Budget		-			
Administration (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	
Implementation (\$M)	\$14.6	\$14.3	\$14.3	\$13.8	
Incentives (\$M)	\$64.2	\$62.2	\$61.8	\$57.9	
Marketing and Other (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	
Total Budget (\$M)	\$78.8	\$76.6	\$76.1	\$71.8	
Total Private Budget (\$M)	\$65.4	\$63.6	\$63.2	\$59.6	
Total Public Budget (\$M)	\$13.4	\$13.0	\$12.9	\$12.1	
Cost-Effectiveness					
TRC	3.26				
UCT	1.81				
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.39				
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.03				

#### 5.3.3 Targeted Systems

- **Program Description:** Targeted Systems will provide a fully funded engineering study to help optimize operations of existing building and industrial systems and identify low-cost and no-cost measures for systems and processes. The program also will offer Building Operator Certification.
- **Collaboration:** ComEd coordinates the Retro-Commissioning component of this program with Nicor Gas, North Shore Gas, and Peoples Gas, when applicable.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, and conduct program marketing and

outreach activities.

- **Target Market:** Eligible public and private C&I customers in ComEd's service territory. Typical participants include commercial office buildings, hospitals/health care facilities, higher education buildings, and industrial customers.
- Marketing Strategy: Participating service providers are the primary conduit for this program and will market the program through their direct relationships with business and public customers. They will identify, communicate, and enroll customer participants through their own marketing initiatives, supplemented by program-led marketing efforts.
- Eligible Measures: Eligible measures include low-cost energy conservation measures that have an average simple payback of 18 months, capital investments, and operational adjustments, such as optimizing operating parameters, properly matching equipment to load, and installing controls that improve system efficiency. Applicable systems include compressed air, process cooling, industrial refrigeration, building HVAC systems, water and wastewater treatment, and process efficiency for heating and cooling in production.
- Program Targets: Targeted System program targets are shown in Table 5-22.

#### TABLE 5-22: TARGETED SYSTEMS PROGRAM TARGETS

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Participation Levels	•			•
Total Projects	563	572	581	591
Total Private Projects	525	534	543	552
Total Public Projects	38	38	38	38
Annual Savings Targets				
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (D	oes not include hist	torical)		
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	76,135	153,388	231,784	277,289
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings				
True Electric Savings (MWh)	76,135	77,254	78,395	79,560
Demand Savings (MW)	8	8	9	9
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Composite Savings (MWh)	76,135	77,254	78,395	79,560
Composite Savings (MWh) Private	69,677	70,796	71,938	73,102
Composite Savings (MWh) Public	6,458	6,458	6,458	6,458
Program Budget				-
Administration (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Implementation (\$M)	\$10.4	\$10.8	\$11.3	\$11.7
Incentives (\$M)	\$18.3	\$19.0	\$19.7	\$20.4
Marketing and Other (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Total Budget (\$M)	\$28.7	\$29.8	\$30.9	\$32.1

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 49 of 67

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Total Private Budget (\$M)	\$26.3	\$27.4	\$28.5	\$29.6
Total Public Budget (\$M)	\$2.4	\$2.4	\$2.5	\$2.5
Cost-Effectiveness				
TRC	1.74			
UCT	0.82			
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.39			
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.05			

## 5.3.4 Midstream/Upstream

- Program Description: This program will offer instant discounts to C&I customers or their service providers for opting to purchase (i) high-efficiency rooftop HVAC equipment, (ii) forklift chargers or electric fork trucks, or (iii) high-efficiency food service equipment, such as cooking equipment, refrigerators, and ice makers.
- **Collaboration:** The commercial food service equipment program will be offered jointly with Nicor Gas and Peoples Gas/North Shore Gas.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor or contractors will deliver the program and work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, and conduct program marketing and outreach activities.
- **Target Market:** This program targets all C&I customers purchasing new or replacement HVAC, forklift chargers, electric fork trucks, or food service equipment.
- Marketing Strategy: ComEd will leverage existing product market channels to generate program awareness and develop strong partnerships with participating service providers and distributors. Marketing will utilize specific messaging, targeted campaigns, and behavioral tactics to drive installation of efficient equipment. Tactics may include direct e-mail, bill inserts, collateral materials, web communications, and electronic channels.
- Eligible Measures: This program will provide incentives for industrial (forklift) battery chargers, electric fork trucks, rooftop HVAC systems, and high-efficiency commercial cooking equipment.
- **Program Targets:** Midstream/Upstream program targets are shown in Table 5-23.

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Participation Levels				
Total Projects	1,374,131	378,983	583,402	575,983
Total Private Projects	1,195,494	329,715	507,559	501,105
Total Public Projects	178,637	49,268	75,842	74,878

#### TABLE 5-23: MIDSTREAM/UPSTREAM PROGRAM TARGETS

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 50 of 67

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029		
Annual Savings Targets						
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (De	oes not include hist	torical)				
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	199,047	355,238	521,871	690,282		
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings	First-Year Annual Total Net Savings					
True Electric Savings (MWh)	197,913	155,009	164,999	163,402		
Demand Savings (MW)	45	33	37	37		
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0		
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0		
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	1,135	1,182	1,634	5,009		
Composite Savings (MWh)	199,047	156,191	166,633	168,411		
Composite Savings (MWh) Private	173,171	135,886	144,971	146,517		
Composite Savings (MWh) Public	25,876	20,305	21,662	21,893		
Program Budget						
Administration (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0		
Implementation (\$M)	\$7.6	\$6.0	\$6.7	\$7.0		
Incentives (\$M)	\$33.2	\$29.3	\$33.6	\$35.9		
Marketing and Other (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0		
Total Budget (\$M)	\$40.9	\$35.2	\$40.4	\$42.9		
Total Private Budget (\$M)	\$35.5	\$30.6	\$35.1	\$37.3		
Total Public Budget (\$M)	\$5.3	\$4.6	\$5.3	\$5.6		
Cost-Effectiveness						
TRC	3.91					
UCT	4.35					
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.23					
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.02					

## 5.3.5 Behavior – Bus/Pub

- **Program Description:** This program will assist customers from various sectors to identify and implement operational and behavioral energy-saving improvements in their industrial and commercial properties. Under the Strategic Energy Management component, a customer will join a cohort of similar customers to participate in workshops, training, and on-site activities designed to promote more energy efficient behaviors within a facility.
- Collaboration: Nicor Gas and Peoples Gas/North Shore Gas, when applicable.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and will work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, and conduct program marketing and outreach activities.
- Target Market: This program targets all C&I customers.
- Marketing Strategy: ComEd outreach includes direct e-mail, bill inserts, collateral materials, web

communications, direct outreach, and electronic channels.

- Eligible Measures: All measures are eligible. The program focuses on operational and behavioral measures to improve ongoing operational EE.
- Program Targets: Behavior Bus/Pub program targets are shown in Table 5-24.

#### TABLE 5-24: BEHAVIOR – BUS/PUB PROGRAM TARGETS

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029		
Participation Levels		•				
Total Projects	108	114	119	124		
Total Private Projects	91	95	100	104		
Total Public Projects	17	18	19	20		
Annual Savings Targets						
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (De	oes not include his	torical)				
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	47,687	97,646	149,877	204,381		
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings						
True Electric Savings (MWh)	47,687	49,959	52,232	54,504		
Demand Savings (MW)	0	0	0	0		
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0		
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0		
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0		
Composite Savings (MWh)	47,687	49,959	52,232	54,504		
Composite Savings (MWh) Private	40,057	41,966	43,875	45,783		
Composite Savings (MWh) Public	7,630	7,993	8,357	8,721		
Program Budget	•	•				
Administration (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0		
Implementation (\$M)	\$2.6	\$2.8	\$3.0	\$3.2		
Incentives (\$M)	\$7.3	\$7.8	\$8.4	\$8.9		
Marketing and Other (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0		
Total Budget (\$M)	\$9.9	\$10.6	\$11.3	\$12.1		
Total Private Budget (\$M)	\$8.3	\$8.9	\$9.5	\$10.2		
Total Public Budget (\$M)	\$1.6	\$1.7	\$1.8	\$1.9		
Cost-Effectiveness	Cost-Effectiveness					
TRC	3.83					
UCT	1.21					
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.22					
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.03					

#### 5.3.6 Business Energy Analyzer

• Program Description: This program consists of a free, opt-in tool that enables commercial and

industrial customers to leverage their energy usage information to gain greater insight and control over their electricity use. The tool serves an important customer education function by providing customers with access to interval data and analytic tools to track their energy usage, optimize energy consumption, and identify immediate low-cost and no-cost energy saving opportunities.

- **Collaboration:** BEA data analytics may recommend a participating customer explore a program that is joint with Nicor Gas, Peoples Gas, or North Shore Gas, depending on which company serves their account.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and will work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, and conduct program marketing and outreach activities.
- Target Market: This program targets all C&I customers.
- **Marketing Strategy:** ComEd outreach includes direct e-mail, bill inserts, collateral materials, web communications, direct outreach, and electronic channels.
- Eligible Measures: All measures are eligible. The program focuses on operational and behavior measures to improve ongoing operational EE.
- Program Targets: BEA program targets are shown in Table 5-25.

#### TABLE 5-25: BUSINESS ENERGY ANALYZER PROGRAM TARGETS

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029	
Participation Levels					
Total Projects	1,149	1,255	1,462	1,179	
Total Private Projects	1,149	1,255	1,462	1,179	
Total Public Projects	0	0	0	0	
Annual Savings Targets					
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (De	oes not include hist	torical)			
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	51,248	107,183	172,367	224,946	
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings					
True Electric Savings (MWh)	51,248	55,935	65,184	52,579	
Demand Savings (MW)	0	0	0	0	
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0	
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0	
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0	
Composite Savings (MWh)	51,248	55,935	65,184	52,579	
Composite Savings (MWh) Private	51,248	55,935	65,184	52,579	
Composite Savings (MWh) Public	0	0	0	0	
Program Budget					
Administration (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	
Implementation (\$M)	\$1.4	\$1.5	\$1.9	\$1.5	
Incentives (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	
Marketing and Other (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 53 of 67

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Total Budget (\$M)	\$1.4	\$1.5	\$1.9	\$1.5
Total Private Budget (\$M)	\$1.4	\$1.5	\$1.9	\$1.5
Total Public Budget (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Cost-Effectiveness	•			•
TRC	16.82			
UCT	9.69			
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.03			
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.00			

## 5.4 Multi-Segment Elements

## 5.4.1 Voltage Optimization

Voltage Optimization ("VO") is a multi-segment program element that delivers EE savings to residential, IE, business, and public sector customers. As shown in Table 5-26, during the Plan 7 Period, VO is projected to provide CPAS of 67,000 MWh; 69,000 MWh; 71,000 MWh; and 0 MWh for 2026, 2027, 2028 and 2029, respectively. In the context of the entire portfolio, ComEd anticipates that the VO program element will attain 9% of the total CPAS goals in Program Years 2026 and 2027 and 11% of the modified CPAS goal in 2028.

VO optimizes voltage at points on the electric distribution system, thereby reducing electricity consumption by electric consumers' end use devices.

- **Program Description:** VO is a combination of Conservation Voltage Reduction ("CVR") and Volt-VAR Optimization ("VVO"). The CVR approach is designed to directly control the voltage of electricity supplied to end-use customers using transformer load tap changers, voltage regulators, and capacitors. The VVO approach coordinates capacitor bank operations to flatten reductions across an entire feeder or network of feeders.
- Collaboration: None.
- **Delivery Strategy:** ComEd plans to work internally through its Project Management, Smart Grid and Capacity Planning, Transmission and Substation, and Distribution Operation teams to plan, manage, engineer, construct, test, and activate the VO system on the substations and feeders in the project plan.
- **Target Market:** A total of 63 ComEd distribution substations with 471 distribution feeders are estimated to be viable (i.e., cost-effective), and thus will be targeted during the Plan Period. Unlike most EE programs, VO does not require consumers to change energy-utilization habits or purchase additional equipment to be effective.
- Marketing Strategy: Not applicable.

- Eligible Measures: VO will be deployed on distribution class substations where the benefit of reduced customer energy consumption is expected to outweigh the cost of deployment. Delivery system work on feeders and substations will be prioritized insofar as practical in order of cost-effectiveness, along with selected smart substations upgraded or installed as part of ComEd's Energy Infrastructure Modernization Act grid modernization efforts.
- Program Targets: VO program targets are shown in Table 5-26.

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Annual Savings Targets				
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (D	oes not include hist	orical)		
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	67,248	136,290	207,110	207,110
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings				
True Electric Savings (MWh)	67,248	69,043	70,820	0
Demand Savings (MW)	12	12	12	0
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Composite Savings (MWh)	67,248	69,043	70,820	0
Composite Savings (MWh) Private	67,248	69,043	70,820	0
Composite Savings (MWh) Public	0	0	0	0
Program Budget				
Administration (\$M)	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Implementation (\$M)	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Incentives (\$M)	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Marketing and Other (\$M)	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Total Budget (\$M)	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Total Private Budget (\$M)	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Total Public Budget (\$M)	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Cost-Effectiveness				
TRC	2.31			
UCT	1.44			
\$ per first-year kWh	\$1.33			
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.09			

#### **TABLE 5-26: VOLTAGE OPTIMIZATION PROGRAM TARGETS**

#### 5.4.2 New Construction

• **Program Description:** The New Construction program will offer financial incentives for commercial, residential, and affordable housing buildings that exceed minimum energy code requirements, with a focus on electrification. Bundled energy conservation measures and custom or prescriptive approaches for specific building types will be designed to achieve significant energy savings over

the current Illinois energy code.

Residential new construction incentives will apply to site-built and modular detached single-family homes, duplexes, townhomes, and low-rise multi-family dwellings. The affordable housing offering will provide technical assistance and incentives to developers to incorporate energy-efficient building practices into the moderate rehab, major renovation, and new construction of single-family units in multi-family low-rise and mid-rise buildings. The residential offering may transition to ENERGY STAR or another national standard to align with federal tax incentives. The commercial offering will provide technical assistance and incentive funding to building developers for construction or major renovation of commercial and industrial buildings for both private and public customers.

- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, and conduct program marketing and outreach activities. The implementation contractor also will coordinate with the New Construction Market Transformation program.
- **Target Market:** The residential program offering targets homebuilders of site-built and modular detached single-family, duplex, and townhome dwellings. The affordable housing offering targets developers of single-family and multi-family affordable housing units for households with incomes at or below 80% of the AMI. The commercial offering targets building owners and developers of commercial and industrial buildings for private and public customers.
- Marketing Strategy: The program will be marketed to building owners, design professionals, builders, and contractors through outreach and education. Marketing will be coordinated and aligned to provide a single message to targeted customers. Tactics may include (i) direct outreach and marketing to architects, engineers, design teams, and developers, (ii) formal education and training events, and (iii) development of partnerships with professional organizations.
- Eligible Measures: Energy savings and incentives will be based on achievement of whole building performance targets above minimally code-compliant baseline conditions, with a focus on energy-efficient electrification technologies. Energy-efficient building practices emphasized under the program may include high insulation levels, air sealing, controlled ventilation, high-efficiency HVAC systems including heat pumps, and energy efficient appliances.
- **Program Targets:** New Construction program targets are shown in Table 5-27 and Table 5-28.

TABLE 5-27: NEW CONSTRUCTION PROGRAM TARGETS – RESIDENTIAL	

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029	
Participation Levels					
Total Measure Counts	143	143	143	143	
Total IE Measure Counts	24	24	24	24	
Annual Savings Targets					
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (Does not	include historica	I)			
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	12,227	24,455	36,682	48,910	
Net Composite IE Savings (MWh)	10,881	21,761	32,642	43,522	

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 56 of 67

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings				
True Electric Savings (MWh)	3,076	3,076	3,076	3,076
Demand Savings (MW)	0	0	0	0
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	9,152	9,152	9,152	9,152
Composite Savings (MWh)	12,227	12,227	12,227	12,227
First-Year Annual Income Eligible Net Savings				
True Electric Savings (MWh)	2,841	2,841	2,841	2,841
Demand Savings (MW)	0	0	0	0
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	8,040	8,040	8,040	8,040
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	10,881	10,881	10,881	10,881
Program Budget				
Total Budget (\$M)	\$5.8	\$6.0	\$6.3	\$6.4
Total IE Budget (\$M)	\$4.5	\$4.6	\$4.7	\$4.8
IE spend as % of Program Budget	78%	77%	76%	75%
Cost-Effectiveness				
TRC	0.75			
UCT	1.03			
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.50			
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.03			

#### **TABLE 5-28: NEW CONSTRUCTION PROGRAM TARGETS - BUSINESS**

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029		
Participation Levels						
Total Projects	124	124	124	124		
Total Private Projects	105	105	105	105		
Total Public Projects	19	19	19	19		
Annual Savings Targets						
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (Does not include historical)						
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	6,698	13,395	20,093	26,790		
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings						
True Electric Savings (MWh)	6,698	6,698	6,698	6,698		
Demand Savings (MW)	1	1	1	1		
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0		
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0		
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0		
Composite Savings (MWh)	6,698	6,698	6,698	6,698		
Composite Savings (MWh) Private	5,693	5,693	5,693	5,693		

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 57 of 67

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029	
Composite Savings (MWh) Public	1,005	1,005	1,005	1,005	
Program Budget					
Administration (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	
Implementation (\$M)	\$2.3	\$2.8	\$3.3	\$2.8	
Incentives (\$M)	\$1.0	\$1.2	\$1.4	\$1.2	
Marketing and Other (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	
Total Budget (\$M)	\$3.3	\$4.0	\$4.7	\$4.0	
Total Private Budget (\$M)	\$2.8	\$3.4	\$4.0	\$3.4	
Total Public Budget (\$M)	\$0.5	\$0.6	\$0.7	\$0.6	
Cost-Effectiveness	-	-	-	-	
TRC	0.49				
UCT	1.34				
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.60				
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.03				

## 5.4.3 New Construction Market Transformation

The purpose of Market Transformation ("MT") is to strategically intervene in markets to create lasting and measurable change in market behavior. This is accomplished by removing barriers and leveraging opportunities to accelerate the adoption of cost-effective EE as a matter of standard practice. MT initiatives are unique in that they typically require resource commitments over a longer period and often have savings impacts that are longer term and quantified differently than those from resource acquisition programs.

ComEd will build upon the MT work begun in Plan 6 to improve the energy performance of commercial and residential buildings through continuing its support of municipalities considering adoption of the Illinois Stretch Energy Code ("Stretch Code"), which was made available for adoption on January 1, 2025<sup>17</sup>. The Stretch Code establishes building EE requirements that are more stringent than the existing Illinois Energy Conservation Code. Adoption of the Stretch Code is voluntary; ComEd's support is intended to increase municipal adoption of the stretch code sooner, and at a higher rate, than would have occurred without ComEd support.

• **Program Description:** ComEd will provide direct support to municipalities considering adoption of the Stretch Code, including education/training of municipal staff and building community, support of municipal enforcement and compliance efforts once the Stretch Code is adopted, and provision of financial incentives to new buildings being constructed in that municipality. Close collaboration with ComEd's existing New Construction program will be required to ensure a smooth customer experience and a consistent message to the market.

- Collaboration: None.
- **Delivery Strategy:** An implementation contractor will deliver the program and will work with ComEd to finalize the program design, develop marketing materials, and conduct program outreach activities to municipalities, both one-on-one and through coordination with groups such as the Metropolitan Mayors Caucus. The implementation contractor will coordinate and facilitate activities working with the R&D team and the New Construction program.
- **Target Market:** Eligible municipalities in ComEd's service territory; in particular, municipal staff involved in energy codes and standards impacting residential and commercial buildings in their jurisdiction.
- **Marketing Strategy:** Direct outreach to municipal staff and groups such as the Metropolitan Mayors Caucus is intended to raise awareness of the availability of the Stretch Code.
- Eligible Measures: All measures that can aid new construction designers and builders to meet Stretch Code requirements.
- **Program Targets:** New Construction Market Transformation program targets are shown in Table 5-29.

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Participation Levels				
Total Projects	500	500	500	500
Total Private Projects	500	500	500	500
Total Public Projects	0	0	0	0
Annual Savings Targets				
Cumulative Persisting Annual Savings (De	pes not include hist	torical)		
Net Composite Savings (MWh)	7,355	14,710	22,064	29,419
First-Year Annual Total Net Savings				
True Electric Savings (MWh)	7,355	7,355	7,355	7,355
Demand Savings (MW)	1	1	1	1
Claimed Therms	0	0	0	0
Claimed Therms (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Claimed Electrification (MWh)	0	0	0	0
Composite Savings (MWh)	7,355	7,355	7,355	7,355
Composite Savings (MWh) Private	7,355	7,355	7,355	7,355
Composite Savings (MWh) Public	0	0	0	0
Program Budget				
Administration (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Implementation (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Incentives (\$M)	\$0.4	\$0.4	\$0.4	\$0.4
Marketing and Other (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Total Budget (\$M)	\$0.4	\$0.4	\$0.4	\$0.4

#### **TABLE 5-29: NEW CONSTRUCTION MARKET TRANSFORMATION PROGRAM TARGETS**

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 59 of 67

Category	2026	2027	2028	2029
Total Private Budget (\$M)	\$0.4	\$0.4	\$0.4	\$0.4
Total Public Budget (\$M)	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0	\$0.0
Cost-Effectiveness				
TRC	0.19			
UCT	12.19			
\$ per first-year kWh	\$0.00			
\$ per lifetime kWh	\$0.00			

## 5.5 Third-Party Programs

In 2025, following the Commission's approval of Plan 7, ComEd will work with an independent consultant to implement a solicitation for \$25 million annually of EE programs administered by third parties, as described in Section 8-103B(g)(4) of the Act. The Plan 7 Third-Party solicitation process will focus on developing a comprehensive energy coaching service with the intent of increasing comprehensive participation within C&I programs. The service will use existing virtual analytics tools to on-board customers and establish a long-term EE plan. Once this solicitation process has been completed, other new, innovative ideas can continue to be submitted for consideration through ComEd's existing R&D submission process.

## 5.6 Portfolio-Level Activities

In addition to the program activities, the Plan also includes five activities to support the overall operation and administration of the portfolio, i.e., Portfolio-Level activities: R&D, MDI, evaluation, education and awareness, and portfolio administration. Projected Portfolio-Level costs are shown in Table 5-30. In accordance with the Stipulation, ComEd has limited its budgeted portfolio-level costs, excluding IE R&D, to an annual average of no more than \$40 million each year of the Plan Period. Each activity is discussed in more detail below.

Cost Component	2026	2027	2028	2029	4-Year Plan
Cost Component	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	CY Cost (\$M)	Cost
Portfolio Level Costs					
EE Reg Asset Labor -	\$1 Q	\$1.9	Ś/ Q	\$1.9	\$19 <i>1</i>
Portfolio	<b>γ</b> <del>1</del> .2	φ <b>τ</b> .2	Υ <b>-</b> .2	φ <b>τ.</b> σ	Ş13. <del>4</del>
Evaluation, Measurement &	\$9.1	\$9 1	\$9.1	\$9 1	\$36.4
Verification	<i>\$</i> 5.1	<i>\$</i> 5.1	<i>\$</i> 5.1	<i>\$</i> 5.1	Ş30.4
Facility Assessment	\$2.1	\$2.1	\$2.2	\$2.3	\$8.7
Market Development	¢л 1	¢л 1	¢/1 1	¢л 1	\$16 Q
Initiative	<b>γ</b> <del>1</del> .1	γ <del>1</del> .1	<b>γ</b> <del>1</del> .1	γ <del>1</del> .1	Ş10.2
Portfolio Administration	\$8.1	\$8.1	\$8.1	\$8.1	\$32.5
R&D Costs - Market Rate	\$6.6	\$6.6	\$0	\$0	\$26.5

#### TABLE 5-30: PROJECTED PORTFOLIO-LEVEL COSTS

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 60 of 67

Cost Component	2026 CY Cost (\$M)	2027 CY Cost (\$M)	2028 CY Cost (\$M)	2029 CY Cost (\$M)	4-Year Plan Cost
Pilots & Research	\$0	\$0	\$6.6	\$6.6	\$13.2
Portfolio Level Costs	\$34.8	\$34.9	\$35.0	\$35.1	\$139.8

#### 5.6.1 R&D

Section 8-103B(h) of the Act states that no more than 4% of EE and demand response program funding may be allocated for "research, development, or pilot deployment of new equipment or measures." *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(h). Applied to ComEd's annual average budget of \$454.8 million, this equates to no more than approximately \$18 million per year. Plan 7 allocates \$10 million on average annually for R&D. Investments in R&D during the Plan 7 Period are crucial given the significant challenges to achieving increasing CPAS savings goal over time. A key goal of the Plan 7 Period R&D work is to significantly innovate and evolve the current portfolio to meet the aggressive CPAS goals of this Plan and the future.

R&D activities can be divided into the following three major categories: (i) emerging opportunities, (ii) market transformation, and (iii) memberships to leading EE organizations.

• Emerging Opportunities: The Emerging Opportunities work includes EE research, demonstration projects (designed to develop understanding of potential use cases for new technologies), and pilots (designed to vet technologies and program delivery concepts in a real-world setting). The purpose of these activities is to identify, test, validate, and integrate the next generation of EE technologies and program delivery strategies into the ComEd EE portfolio. The Plan 7 R&D work is also designed to achieve the statutory requirements concerning new building and appliance standards.

During the Plan 7 Period, ComEd also intends to increase the overall success rate of pilot initiatives by (i) collaborating closely with program managers and their implementation contractor teams during the development and execution of every initiative, (ii) creating several-year roadmaps for every innovation, and (iii) focusing more on market adoption. The goal of these efforts is to reduce the pilot-to-program gap that often challenges R&D initiatives. Collaboration with implementation program staff from pilot outset to define clear research questions as well as an achievable and beneficial end state will increase the value of R&D pilot findings.

A primary area of focus within Emerging Opportunities will be solutions that improve how the ComEd Energy Efficiency Program serves IE customers, prioritizing initiatives focused on assessment or delivery of comprehensive measures. Pilot and research initiatives will focus on themes such as: inclusive and effective outreach strategies for vulnerable populations, more accessible financing options, cost-effective approaches to whole home upgrades, new ways to partner effectively with Community-Based Organizations ("CBOs"), expanded retrofit options for existing all-electric customers, and new program models for New Construction. Special attention will be given to opportunities that enhance collaboration between ComEd's EE and financial assistance programs, between ComEd and non-traditional industry stakeholders such as healthcare, and between ComEd and other Illinois utilities.

Additional areas of focus related to exploring new technology and measure opportunities include, but are not limited to, cold-climate heat pumps and other breakthrough HVAC technologies (both residential and commercial), low-GHG refrigerants and refrigeration innovations, next-generation building energy management and control, process efficiency innovations for large customers, and promising EE electrification technologies or applications that could fit within Illinois' EE framework. ComEd will prioritize innovative program designs, operational enhancements for implementation teams, and market adoption strategies for underperforming portfolio measures. The goal of these efforts is to drive down the \$/kWh of existing program implementation to ensure a more cost-effective portfolio spend that can meet future performance goals.

Areas of focus related to exploring new program design opportunities include, but are not limited to, supporting and advancing ComEd's midstream program portfolio, EE project financing innovations, smarter use of customer advanced metering infrastructure data for implementation efficiencies, and breakthrough program models, such as pay-for-performance and EE as a service. Special attention will be given to opportunities that enhance collaboration between (i) ComEd and local centers of innovation, such as national laboratories, universities, incubators, and accelerators, (ii) ComEd's EE programs under Plan 7 and its other demand response programs, (iii) ComEd's EE and Smart Grid teams, and (iv) ComEd and other utilities. Finally, research will be performed during the Plan 7 Period to inform future plans through studies, including a potential study.

Market Transformation: The purpose of Market Transformation is to strategically intervene in markets to create lasting and measurable changes in market behavior. This will be accomplished by removing barriers and leveraging opportunities to accelerate the adoption of cost-effective EE as a matter of standard practice. Market Transformation initiatives are unique in that they typically require resource commitments over a longer period and often have savings impacts that are longer term and quantified differently than those from resource acquisition programs. ComEd will continue to pursue long-term, cost-effective opportunities for savings through Market Transformation initiatives under the R&D umbrella in Plan 7.

Building off ComEd's successful pilot of the ENERGY STAR Retail Products Platform (a partnership of utilities across the country to advance the EE of household appliances), ComEd will pursue market transformation initiatives aimed at other markets during the Plan 7 Period. Efforts to support the advancement of stretch energy codes and building performance standards will continue; other areas of potential opportunity include efficient windows and other building shell innovations, residential heat pump equipment, contractor training, lighting controls, and data centers. To explore these concepts, basic research into savings and market potential will likely be funded under the Emerging Opportunities area but then transitioned to Market Transformation once a complete initiative has been created.

ComEd will continue to work closely with stakeholders and the other Illinois utilities to advance the regulatory and evaluation frameworks required to support the Market Transformation initiatives. Due to the critical need for Market Transformation intervention strategies to be transparent and accessible at all stages of development, the ComEd EE R&D Team will continue to provide regular updates to stakeholders on each initiative, work closely with the SAG Market Transformation

Working Group, and participate in regional collaboratives focused on identifying and partnering on new opportunities.

 Memberships/Other R&D Efforts: Besides specific R&D projects, ComEd will also continue to invest in organizations that provide information and research in support of utility EE programs, such as E-Source, New Buildings Institute, Continental Automated Buildings Association ("CABA"), American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy ("ACEEE"), and Consortium for Energy Efficiency ("CEE"). Organizations such as these not only provide new EE reconnaissance but also offer opportunities to take advantage of research being conducted at a national level, leveraging research funds from across the country.

#### 5.6.2 Market Development Initiative

Diverse market development is a priority for ComEd, which has a strong focus on providing opportunities for non-profit organizations, Illinois-based business enterprises, and Certified MBE, WBE, VBE, servicedisabled, and LGBTQ-owned business enterprises to compete on an equal basis for materials and services used by ComEd in the implementation of this Plan. During the Plan Period, ComEd will continue its MDI efforts by dedicating an average of \$4 million annually to (1) increase contracting opportunities for diverse business enterprises and CBOs and assist them in developing the necessary capabilities to participate in the delivery of the EE portfolio; and (2) improve the diversity and inclusiveness of the ComEd EE department's supplier and supplier workforce. ComEd will track and report regularly on MDI performance metrics related to training outcomes, workforce placement, economic impact, and equity and inclusion.

#### 5.6.3 Evaluation

Evaluation activity relates to retaining and compensating the work of an independent evaluator to conduct the required independent evaluation function for the portfolio. ComEd will execute a new evaluation contract or contract(s) for the Plan 7 Period, in accordance with the evaluator independence protocols outlined in the Policy Manual. The statute sets the evaluation budget at no more than 3% of the total annual budget. *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(g)(6). In Plan 7, ComEd has allocated approximately \$9.1 million per year, on average, which is just under 2% of the total annual budget.

#### 5.6.4 Education and Awareness

Education and Awareness ("E&A") activities include non-program specific marketing efforts designed to increase customer awareness and understanding of EE and EEE. Building awareness and understanding about the value of EE/EEE helps prepare a customer to take action when they encounter specific EE offerings in the market.

In Plan 7, E&A initiatives focus primarily on delivering the messages of EE, EEE, and overall energy management across the ComEd service territory and, in some instances, with a specific focus on IE and other historically underserved communities. These initiatives will provide customers with knowledge about EE/EEE and the programs offered under the Plan, as well as how their energy usage affects their bills. These marketing efforts will result in customers continuing to become aware of EE/EEE and taking action to

reduce their energy usage and lower their electric bills. Additionally, ComEd will continue to cross-promote EE program marketing with other ComEd customer programs and tools (e.g., DR, real-time pricing) that benefit our customers. General E&A initiatives and tactics to be implemented may include the following:

- Outreach-focused events
- Community-sponsored events
- Advertising campaigns, which may include TV, digital, radio, social and out-of-home executions
- Earned media coverage such as Energy Doctor radio and TV interviews, ComEd EE-focused partnerships, press releases, and news media stories
- Energy Efficiency lifestyle magazines and newsletters
- Targeted customer emails and direct mailings
- Surveys, studies, and testimonials

#### 5.6.5 Portfolio Administration

Portfolio Administration activities will include internal non-program ComEd labor, tracking and reporting systems, the EE Call Center, legal services, and IL-TRM and SAG contracts.

## 6. Evaluation

## 6.1 Independent Program Evaluation Contractor

Section 8-103B of the Act requires an annual independent evaluation of the cost-effectiveness of the portfolio, as well as a full review of the multi-year plan results of the broader net program impacts and, to the extent practical, an adjustment of the measures on a going-forward basis as a result of the evaluations. *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(g)(6). To fulfill this obligation and ensure the evaluator's independence is maintained, ComEd will implement the evaluator independence protocols, as outlined in the Policy Manual.

## 6.2 Non-Electric Energy-Savings Calculations

Electric utilities subject to Section 8-103B may count savings of fuels other than electricity, which are converted to electric savings on an equivalent British Thermal Unit ("BTU") basis for the premises and may recover the costs of offering the gas EE measures, as defined by Section 8-103B(b-25). The electric utility must also prioritize programs for IE customers, as applicable and practicable. Section 8-103B(b-25) also states, "[i]n no event shall more than 10% of each year's applicable annual total savings requirement as defined in paragraph (7.5) of subsection (g) of this Section be met through savings of fuels other than electricity." *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(b-25).

The statute enables ComEd to convert the fuel savings to equivalent electric savings on a BTU basis at the premises. Pursuant to Section 11.3 of the Policy Manual, the conversion of fossil fuel savings to electric

savings is based on site energy use, as set forth in Table 6-1. For example, a therm of natural gas savings is converted to kWh savings based on the amount of energy a kWh provides a home or business (i.e., 3,412 BTUs). Thus, as shown in the table below, a therm of natural gas savings (approximately 100,000 BTUs) is equal to 29.3 kWh savings.

Fuel	Heat Content	Equivalent kWh
Natural Gas	100,000 BTU/therm	29.31/therm
Propane	91,333 BTU/gallon	26.77/gallon
Heating Oil (No. 2)	138,500 BTU/gallon	40.59/gallon

#### **TABLE 6-1: FUEL CONVERSION TABLE**

If there are gas savings funded with electric customer funds that, when converted, exceed 10% of the annual actual targeted savings ("AATS") requirement, then all gas conversions for IE programs must be used first, up to the full amount of gas conversion savings available from IE programs, or the full 10% of the AATS limit, whichever is less. Gas conversions for non-IE programs can only be counted towards ComEd's performance goal after all of the IE gas conversions are made. Note that while therms are emphasized in this Plan, other non-electricity fuels (e.g., propane) may also be converted, as permitted by Section 8-103B.

During the Plan 6 period, the non-electricity energy savings achieved by the ComEd portfolio exceeded the applicable 10% statutory limit, which was based on AAIG, rather than AATS. As was the case with Plan 6, it is anticipated that, through the Plan 7 Period, the portfolio may exceed the revised 10% limit. Pursuant to Section 8-103B(b-25), ComEd will first prioritize therms associated with IE programs. If the IE programs do not provide the full 10% goal allocation, ComEd has the discretion to choose the therms for conversion that best serve the long-term impact of the portfolio (e.g., longer life measures).

Table 6-2 provides a projection from which programs ComEd will convert therms in Plan 7.

Program	2026 Converted	2027 Converted	2028 Converted	2029 Converted	
	Therms	Therms	Therms	Therms	
Res/IE - EE Programs					
Behavior - Res	0	0	0	0	
Contractor/Midstream Rebates	0	0	0	0	
Home Energy Products	4,812,340	4,700,422	5,913,354	4,716,078	
Multi-Family Energy Savings	0	0	0	0	
New Construction	0	0	0	0	
Single-Family Home Energy Savings	883	883	4,923	4,923	
Whole Home Electric	0	0	0	0	
Business - EE Programs					
Overhead (Non-Program) Costs	0	0	0	0	

#### TABLE 6-2: PROJECTED CONVERTED THERMS FOR SELECT PROGRAM ELEMENTS

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 65 of 67

Program	2026 Converted Therms	2027 Converted Therms	2028 Converted Therms	2029 Converted Therms		
BEA	0	0	0	0		
Behavior - Bus/Pub	0	0	0	0		
Commercial Food Service	0	0	0	0		
Energy Advising	0	0	0	0		
Incentives	0	0	0	0		
Midstream/Upstream	0	0	0	0		
New Construction - Bus/Pub	0	0	0	0		
Multi-Sector and Portfolio-Level Activities						
Targeted Systems	0	0	0	0		
Overhead (Non-Program) Costs	0	0	0	0		
ComEd Programs Total	4,813,223	4,701,305	5,918,277	4,721,001		

## 6.3 Energy Efficiency Electrification Energy-Savings Calculations

Section 8-103B authorizes electric utilities to claim savings from measures that electrify space heating, water heating, cooling, drying, cooking, industrial processes, and other building and industrial end uses that would otherwise be served by combustion of fossil fuel at the premises, provided that the electrification measures reduce total consumption on the premises. *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(b-27). This provision also states that EE electrification savings counted toward each year's AATS must be capped at 10% per year, during the Plan 7 Period. Further, at least 25% of EE electrification savings must come from electrification of end uses in IE housing. These electrification savings are in addition to the 10% savings that can be claimed from non-electricity energy savings allowed under Section 8-103B(b-25).

The statute dictates that "the reduction in energy consumption at the premises shall be calculated as the difference between: (A) the reduction in BTU consumption of fossil fuels as a result of electrification, converted to kilowatt-hour equivalents by dividing by 3,412 BTUs per kilowatt hour; and (B) the increase in kilowatt hours of electricity consumption resulting from the displacement of fossil fuel consumption as a result of electrification." *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(b-27).

Table 6-3 provides a projection from which market segments ComEd will claim EE electrification savings in Plan 7.

Market Segment	2026	2027	2028	2029	4 Year First-
	First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	Year Energy Savings (MWh)
Residential	58,794	58,915	58,518	55,674	231,901

#### TABLE 6-3: PROJECTED EE ELECTRIFICATION SAVINGS BY MARKET SEGMENT

## ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 66 of 67

Market Segment	2026	2027	2028	2029	4 Year First-
	First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	First-Year Energy Savings (MWh)	Year Energy Savings (MWh)
Business	987	1,028	1,422	4,357	7,795
Public Sector	148	154	212	651	1,165
EE Electrification Total	81,113	80,666	80,291	80,379	322,449

## 7. Risks & Risk Management

Inherent in any EE portfolio is the uncertainty associated with program performance and evaluation outcomes. These uncertainties lead to risks for ComEd. There are three primary risks that must be managed within ComEd's portfolio:

- **Modification:** The risk that ComEd does not obtain approval to modify its annual energy savings (MWh) goals as set forth in the Plan
- Achievement: The risk that ComEd does not achieve its annual energy savings (MWh) and DR (MW) goals.
- Budget: The risk that ComEd exceeds the applicable budget.

Over the past Plan cycles, several potential risk-mitigating factors were introduced, including the IL-TRM and the Policy Manual. Both manuals have been approved by the Commission. The IL-TRM deems the energy savings for many EE measures, removing any risk concerning the measure savings. The Policy Manual has formalized the NTG framework that establishes the NTG value set for most programs, again reducing energy-savings risk.

For Plan 7, additional major risks are as follows:

- **Energy prices** continue to decline, although some price rebound has begun to surface in the capacity markets.
- While an approved Policy Manual, NTG framework, and IL-TRM exist, continued evaluation
  uncertainty adds a new layer of unpredictability, particularly in the application of baselines and *expost* reductions to energy savings.
- Changes to Federal and State law could impact ComEd's Plan 7 execution and subsequent savings. ComEd cannot now reasonably plan for changes to Federal and State law given that any changes are entirely unknown at this time. As such, to the extent there are changes in applicable law that materially impact the implementation of ComEd's Plan 7 or provisions of the Stipulation, the Parties will work collaboratively with ComEd to discuss impacts and, if needed, reach consensus on adjustments or other measures in responses to material changes in law.
- **Cross-program flexibility:** Occasionally a program will not respond to changes in marketing or incentives, and in those cases the program managers may decide it is best to shift funds to other

ICC Docket No. 25-ComEd Ex. 1.01 Page 67 of 67

programs in an effort to offset the savings shortfall.

## 8. Cost Recovery

Section 8-103B requires that electric utilities include with their Plan filing a cost recovery tariff mechanism, as provided for under Section 8-103B(d), to fund the proposed EE and DR measures and to ensure the recovery of the prudently and reasonably incurred costs of Commission-approved programs. *See* 220 ILCS 5/8-103B(g)(5).

ComEd's EE cost recovery mechanism, Rider EEPP, was approved by the Commission in Docket No. 17-0287 and is currently in effect. ComEd is not proposing any changes to Rider EEPP as part of the Plan 7 filing.

Relatedly, the Commission approved Rider EEPA in Docket No. 17-0312, which calculates and applies the performance adjustments associated with ComEd's achievement of the applicable AAIGs. Like Rider EEPP, ComEd is not proposing any changes to Rider EEPA as part of the Plan 7 filing.